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Chapter One


 


 


My best friend, Issette, followed
me into the foyer of our Next Step. We’d both lived in Hospital Earth
residences since we were babies, first Nursery, then Home, and now Next Step.
Every one of those residences had an identical foyer, an echoing empty space
with standard, institutional, pale green walls, and a single portal in the
centre.


Issette watched
me dial the portal. I daren’t enter the code for our real destination, because
Hospital Earth had systems that monitored the portal travel and credit records
of its wards. If the systems spotted that any of my destinations or purchases
were flagged as unsuitable, they’d automatically notify the Principal of my
Next Step, and she’d drag me into her office for a lecture.


Our destination
today wasn’t just flagged as unsuitable, but utterly forbidden. That meant the
systems wouldn’t stop after alerting the Principal. Alarms would start flashing
and the police would be after me, so I had to dial the closest respectable
destination instead. Earth Europe Transit 3.


As the portal
established, I turned to frown at Issette. “You really shouldn’t get involved
in this,” I said, for the third time in the last hour.


Issette grinned
at me. “I’m coming with you, Jarra.”


I groaned.
“Well, if we get caught, then you have to put all the blame on me. Tell
everyone that I pushed you into doing this.”


I stepped
through the portal, leaving Next Step behind me. On Year Day 2789, Issette and
I would become 18, legally adult, and leave this place forever. There’d be no
more Principal lecturing us, no more systems spying on us, no more staff
searching our rooms. We’d finally be free. That freedom was still six months,
eight days, and thirteen hours away. I wasn’t quite at the point of counting
the minutes. Yet.


I appeared in
the main hall of Europe Transit 3, moved clear of the red floor area that
marked the arrival zone, and turned to watch Issette come through the portal
behind me. This was just one in a row of over twenty local portals, and a
constant stream of people were moving between them and the area that held the
special longer distance inter-continental portals to Earth America, Asia,
Africa and Australia. Issette and I hurried across to a quiet spot out of the
way of the other travellers, and I looked round carefully. I could only see one
security guard, but he was uncomfortably close to us.


We went over to
the wall and leaned casually against it. Issette checked her lookup and gave a
theatrical yawn. I tried to act bored instead of nervous. Anyone looking at us
should think we were waiting for a friend who was late. It was pure chance that
we were doing our waiting right next to a small white door in the wall. I
glanced across at the security guard, willing him to go and stand somewhere
further away.


I didn’t know
why Issette was insisting on coming with me. I was the one with the history of
rebellion, not her. I didn’t even know why I was doing this myself. I was never
any good at making sense of my own emotions. This was somehow like the crazy
thing I did back when I was 14. It was about frustration, defiance, and looking
my enemy right in the face.


A woman walked
up to the security guard. I couldn’t hear what she was asking him, but he
nodded, took out his lookup, and frowned down at it, clearly checking some
information. Issette and I would never get a better chance than this, so I
turned to the door beside me, and entered a code into the lock plate.


I held my breath
as I waited to see if the code was accepted. I’d had no idea how to get it
myself, so I’d nagged my friend Keon for days until he’d agreed to help. Keon
was incredibly smart, but also incredibly lazy. If he’d given me a random
number to shut me up …


The door was
opening! I hurried inside, Issette followed me, and I closed the door behind
us. We were in a grey flexiplas corridor now, with the glows on a minimum
setting. It seemed very dark compared with the bright lights outside, and
further down the corridor was utter blackness. I heard Issette gasp.


“I hadn’t
realized there wouldn’t be proper lighting in here,” I said. “We’d better go
back.”


“No,” said
Issette. “I’m totally fine. I’m not scared of the dark anymore. My psychologist
helped me overcome my fear.”


I wasn’t
convinced. For one thing, I didn’t believe the compulsory sessions with a
psychologist that Hospital Earth inflicted on its wards had helped me with
anything. For another, I could hear Issette’s voice shaking.


“We could get
torches and come back later,” I said.


“Jarra, Jarra,
Jarra, stop wasting time,” she said. “My eyes are getting used to the darkness
now. I told you that I’m totally fine.”


“You’re more
than totally fine, you’re totally amaz.” I hugged her, then led the way along
the corridor past a set of numbered doors that probably hadn’t been opened for
a century or more. The blackness ahead of us retreated as the ceiling glows
detected our movement and automatically turned on. I glanced over my shoulder,
and saw the ones behind us going out. The effect was chaos creepy, as if the
darkness was a living thing chasing after us, and my mind started conjuring up
unwelcome memories of scenes from horror vids.


We reached a
junction, took a left turn, and moved on in our own small bubble of light. Some
of the glows were flickering strangely now, which could be a sign they were
failing from old age. If all the lights went out, how would I stop Issette from
panicking while we groped our way through this maze of corridors? We could
completely lose our way in the pitch darkness, and then …


I shoved that
thought aside, and kept talking in the most cheerful tone I could manage. I
wasn’t just trying to keep Issette’s fear at bay now, but also my own. “I found
out about these corridors by pure accident. For the last hundred years, they’ve
only been used as an emergency access route for when a solar storm brings down
the Earth portal network. I was reading about what happened back in 2693 when
…”


“No!” Issette
interrupted me. “This place is dreadful enough without having to listen to one
of your boring history lectures as well. Bad, bad, Jarra!”


I laughed and
turned right. “Sorry. Careful on this bit, there’s quite a steep slope down,
but we’re nearly there now.”


Two minutes
later, we were facing a door at the end of the corridor. The locks were to keep
people out, not in, so I just had to wave my hand at the door release and it
opened. I went through into sudden brightness, tugging Issette after me, before
closing the door and looking hastily round. I’d aimed to arrive through this
door in particular, because the plans I’d found on the Earth data net had
showed a bank of food dispensers in front of it. The dispensers must have been
replaced a dozen times since those plans were made, but they were still in the
same position, so we were safely hidden behind them.


I leaned my back
against the sheltering bulk of one of the machines, turned to Issette, and gave
a breathless giggle of jubilation. We’d made it. No one under the age of 18 was
allowed through the security checks without a parent or legal guardian, but
we’d bypassed them and reached the forbidden territory of Earth Europe
Off-world.


Issette giggled
back at me. “I’d no idea this place was so close to Europe Transit 3. The
portal codes are totally different, so I assumed … What now?”


I had last
minute nerves about leaving our hiding place, but we were wearing our best
clothes, and Issette had spent nearly an hour adding makeup to our faces in the
same style as a famous Alphan vid star. We must look at least 18, if not 20,
and surely no one could tell we weren’t norms just by looking at us.


“Now we go and
look at the information display like genuine interstellar travellers planning
our route. Ready?”


Issette gulped,
ran her fingers over her frizzy hair to smooth it into place, and nodded. I led
the way out from behind the dispensers, and saw a vast open area, even bigger
than a Transit. There was a huge array of seating in the centre, where a scattering
of people sat facing the …


I’d intended to
look adult, sophisticated, and bored as I walked straight across to the
information display, but I couldn’t help stopping and staring at the portals.
Inter-continental passenger portals looked almost identical to local portals,
just a fraction thicker, but these were very different. Ten matching
interstellar portals, with huge chunky rims. The nearest one was active and
locked open, the green sign above it saying “Outgoing Adonis.” A short queue of
people were waiting their turn to step through. The woman at the head of it
held the hand of an excited boy who looked about 5 years old. A uniformed man
gave her a nod, she picked up the child, walked into the portal and vanished.


I heard myself
make a soft sound of pure longing. The woman and child were on another planet
now. Adonis, the closest colony world to Earth. Adonis, the first planet to be
colonized back in 2310 at the start of the Exodus century that emptied Earth.
Adonis, capital planet of Alpha sector, with its historic Courtyards of Memory
and the proud traditions of the Adonis Knights.


There was a
tugging at my arm, and I heard Issette’s frantic whisper. “Jarra, you can’t
keep standing here and staring like this. People will notice us and we’ll get caught!”


She was right. I
was acting like a total nardle. I forced myself to turn my head away from the
portals, and walked across to the wall that glowed with portal information and
lists of staggering off-world portal costs. Portal 1 was marked in green and
locked open for Adonis outgoing traffic. Portal 2 was in red and locked open
for Adonis incoming. Portals 3 to 6 had a list of times for the scheduled
incoming and outgoing block portal slots to and from assorted Alpha sector
worlds, listed in red and green as appropriate. Portals 7 and 8 were amber,
flagged for use by anyone who was chaos rich and willing to pay four or five
times the cost of a block portal journey for the privilege of dialling an
interstellar portal link at their own convenience rather than waiting. Portals
9 and 10 were grey, because …


I hastily turned
my head away from the information for portals 9 and 10, and went into the
nearest vacant journey planning booth. Issette squeezed in beside me, and gave
me a grin.


“Where shall we
go?” she asked. “There are a couple of hundred planets in Alpha sector to
choose from.”


I shook my head.
“Why settle for Alpha sector? Let’s go all the way to the frontier. We can be
colonists going to one of the new planets in Kappa sector.” I tapped the Kappa
sector option on the booth display and laughed. “Several planets in Kappa
sector are trying to improve their low ratio of female to male colonists by
offering subsidized travel for incoming female colonists. Do we want subsidized
travel?”


“Definitely,” said
Issette, entering into the spirit of the fantasy. “I couldn’t get to Adonis on
my credit balance, let alone Kappa sector.”


I selected
subsidized travel, and a holo of the three concentric spheres of humanity
appeared. The first sphere was Alpha sector, with Beta, Gamma and Delta
surrounding it to form a larger sphere. Beyond those, all the frontier sectors
had been added to complete the third sphere. All of those sectors were marked
as uncharted, of course, except for newly colonized Epsilon and Kappa.


This holo was
the fancy version, with hundreds of thousands of dots for star systems, the
scattered brighter dots showing those which had an inhabited world. A white
line zigzagged its way out from Earth at the centre to show our journey to
Kappa sector.


“We join a block
portal to Alpha Sector Interchange 2 in three hours’ time,” I said, “then we
have four more block portals to get us from there, across Gamma sector, and to
Kappa Sector Interchange 1. We should arrive there in thirty-eight hours’ time,
and a representative of the Kappa Colonization Advisory Service will help us
make our final choice of a colony world.”


Issette wrinkled
her nose in mock disgust. “A thirty-eight hour journey is ridiculous. I thought
they were desperate for female colonists.”


I giggled. “They
aren’t desperate enough to pay for them to dial a special cross-sector portal
link.”


We moved across
to the seating area, and chose chairs well away from everyone else. The people
sitting in the waiting area looked oddly alike, arms huddled round themselves
to avoid touching anything, and wearing matching expressions of pained
distaste. Most of them were sitting in total silence, but the couple to my left
were arguing.


“I can’t believe
you made me come here just to save a few credits,” said the woman.


“It’s not just
the credits,” said the man. “Avoiding Earth entirely meant an extra thirty-one
hours’ journey time as well. It’s in the centre of Alpha sector, and has five
Off-worlds, so a lot of traffic is routed this way.”


“Well, it
shouldn’t be,” said the woman. “Nobody wants to come to Earth. It’s not safe!”


The man sighed.
“We’ve had this discussion ten times already. It’s been scientifically proven
there’s no medical risk in spending time on Earth.”


“The doctors
can’t know that. They’ve absolutely no idea what causes the problem. I know
there won’t be any of them in here with us, but …”


She gave a
graphic shudder of disgust, and I wondered what she’d think if she knew two of them
were sitting only a few chairs away from her. I was tempted to go over and tell
her what I was. I wanted to see the look of horror on her face and laugh at
her, but I couldn’t. It wouldn’t just be me who got into trouble for sneaking
in here, but Issette as well.


The couple
lapsed into sulky silence. I tried to forget them, and sat watching the people
arriving from other worlds. Issette was studying their clothes, but I was
looking at their faces. Most of them were coming over to the waiting area, so
Earth was just one step on their journey. I concentrated on the ones heading
for the exit, the ones who were actually visiting Earth, wondering what had
brought them to such an unpopular destination.


Portal 4 flared
into life with a new incoming block portal, and a large group of people in
medical uniforms came through. One of Earth’s major specialities was medicine,
so these were probably off-world students here for part of their training.
Behind them walked a couple with two children, both girls.


The older girl
was about my age. I pictured the life she had, and thought how it could have
been mine too if the genetic dice had landed differently. I could have been
growing up with a family on a distant world. I could have been portalling to
Earth for a visit. I could have had everything, instead of …


Issette gave me
a painful jab with her elbow, and I turned to frown at her. “Ouch!”


“Shhh,” she
hissed. “Look over there!”


She was pointing
towards portal 7. Someone had obviously just arrived through it, because a set
of hover bags were still appearing. I watched them chase after their owner and
gather up in a group behind him, then looked at the owner himself and gasped.
He was young, attractive, and dressed in clinging clothes that showed bare
patches of skin in shocking places. I stared at him for a moment, totally
grazzed, before turning my head away.


“He must be from
one of the planets in Beta sector,” said Issette, still happily studying him.
“Nowhere else has clothes like that. He’s got to be filthy rich to dial
interstellar instead of block portalling, so maybe he’s from their capital
planet, Zeus. He’s got nice legs, hasn’t he?”


She was using
the polite word, “legs,” but I could tell from the way she said it that she
really meant a far more private area. I frowned at her. “Issette, behave
yourself!”


She turned her
head for a second to give me a wicked grin, before staring at the man again.
“It’s not my fault he’s dressed like that, and everyone else is looking too.”


I gave in to
temptation and had another look myself. The man did have extremely nice legs,
and you could see an awful lot of them! He was dark-haired, and I generally
preferred men with the much rarer blond hair, but in this case I could
definitely…


At this point, a
security guard hurried up, threw a blanket round the man’s shoulders, and had a
whispered conversation with him. The man laughed, but nodded, and went off with
the blanket wrapped firmly round him.


Issette sighed.
“Pity.”


After that, we
watched a group of young people come through portal 2, chattering to each other
in the classic drawling voices of aristocratic Alphans. Judging from the
snatches of conversation I could hear, they were pre-history students returning
from a break on their home world. I was planning to study pre-history myself,
so I listened avidly, trying to work out which of Earth’s ruined cities they’d
be excavating. Since they’d portalled into Earth Europe Off-world, it was
probably London, Paris Coeur or Berlin. Madrid Main Dig Site was still closed
for clean up after an ancient storage facility had a major radioactive leak.
Rome didn’t accept students. Budapest was …


I heard the
sound of someone shouting, and twisted round in my seat to look across at where
people were entering Earth Europe Off-world the legal way through the security
checks. A man clutching a plant was arguing with the guards. I shook my head in
disbelief. Did he seriously expect to stroll through an interstellar portal
carrying that? The dimmest of nardles should know that introducing random
plants or animals to an alien world could cause havoc with the eco system. Even
some of the most carefully planned introductions of Earth species to colony
worlds had caused unexpected problems.


Apparently this
dim nardle truly didn’t know that, because he was shouting at the security
guards so loudly now that everyone in the waiting area could hear him. “You’re
a bunch of officious nuking idiots!”


Issette turned
to me and pulled a buggy-eyed, shocked face, which could either have been at
the man’s stupidity or at him using the nuke word in public. I covered my mouth
with both hands to stop myself laughing. If I was one of the security guards,
I’d be strongly tempted to let the man try to take his precious plant through
an interstellar portal. The bio-filters would instantly shut the portal down,
and he’d be fined a fortune for attempting to breach interstellar quarantine.


The security
guards had a lot more patience than I did, because they just made soothing
noises, took the offending plant into custody, and let the aggrieved traveller
stalk off through portal 1 to Adonis.


I was still exchanging
grins with Issette when portal 7 came to life again. We both turned to see if
this was another scantily-clad man from Beta sector, but this time it was a
couple in the unremarkable clothes of Gamma sector. The woman was openly
crying, uncaring of who might see her, and the man appeared to be torn between
comforting her and keeping his distance. I’d worked out what was happening here
even before an older woman in the formal grey and white uniform of a Hospital
Earth Child Advocate hurried up to meet them.


The man spoke
before she could. “There’s no throwback genes in my family. This must be a
ridiculous mistake, unless …”


He turned to
give a suspicious look at the crying woman, and she seemed to forget her tears
as she glared at him in outrage. “There’s never been any apes in my family. It
must be you!”


The advocate
hastily intervened. “Please remember that on Earth we prefer to use the
official term, Handicapped, rather than derogatory slurs. I’m sorry, but
there’s no mistake. Your son was born with a flawed immune system, so he can’t
survive on any world other than Earth.”


She paused for a
moment. “There’s a random one in a thousand risk even with two normal parents,
so this can happen to absolutely anyone, but you’ll be happy to hear your son
was portalled here in time to save his life. He’s currently in a Hospital Earth
Infant Crash Unit, but his condition should soon be stable enough for you to
visit him. Before then, I’d like to give you information on all the options
available to help parents move to Earth to be with their Handicapped babies.”


The three of
them headed off to the exit, with the advocate still talking in bracingly
cheerful tones, but I could tell she was wasting her time. The man had a rigid,
cold expression on his face, and the woman had the distant look of someone
already rehearsing the speech she’d make to explain how she couldn’t possibly
give up everything and move to Earth to take care of her son. She’d use the
same excuses they all did, claiming it was nothing to do with the embarrassment
or the damage to her lifestyle, but because she felt it was best to let the
child grow up with his own kind.


This couple were
going to do what 92 per cent of the parents of Handicapped babies did. They
were going to hand their son over to be raised as a ward of Hospital Earth,
turn their backs on the reject, and walk away. That was what my parents had
done when I was born. That was what Issette’s parents had done. That was what
the parents of all my friends at Next Step had done.


I turned to look
at portals 9 and 10 for the first time. They were dark, but occasionally their
lights would blink as they relayed a portal signal for an incoming medical
emergency, sending a newborn Handicapped baby directly to a Hospital Earth
Infant Crash Unit.


I glanced at
Issette’s face, saw she was on the verge of tears, and stood up. “We’d better
go now.”


We walked back
to the door hidden behind the food dispensers. I’d just entered the code into
the lock plate, and was opening the door, when I heard a sudden shout.


“Hey! Where are
you going?”











Chapter Two


 


 


I looked round, and saw a security
guard heading towards us. I grabbed Issette’s hand, dragged her through the
door with me, and kicked it closed behind us. Hopefully, the guard wouldn’t
know the code to open the door and …


There was a
series of clicks from the lock plate, and I saw the door start opening again. I
groaned, turned, and ran down the corridor, tugging Issette along with me. The
ceiling glows overhead were automatically turning on for us, just as they’d
done earlier, but now we were moving too fast for them. We were running on the
edge of darkness, with the pool of light always a pace or two behind us. I
could hear the sound of heavy footsteps chasing after us, and noisy, irregular
gasps for breath from Issette. Was she breathing like that because of the
physical effort of running, or because she was about to panic?


There was a dark
shadow on the wall to my left. A side corridor! I turned and skidded into it,
towing Issette with me. I was hoping that we could hide while the guard ran
past us, but of course the glows overhead started turning on, signalling our
location.


“Nuke it!” I
cursed my own stupidity and ran on, taking another couple of random turns. We’d
been moving faster than the guard to start with, but now I was horribly aware
the footsteps behind us were getting steadily closer. Our best chance would be
to split up, because a single guard could only chase one of us, but I couldn’t
leave Issette on her own in the darkness.


I was expecting
to be grabbed from behind at any moment, when the sound of footsteps suddenly
stopped. I risked turning my head for a second, and saw the guard standing
still, leaning against the wall and panting for breath.


“He’s given up!”
I said.


We ran on down
another couple of corridors, before stopping to rest and get our breath back. I
was rejoicing in our escape, when Issette spoke in a shaky voice.


“Is it far to
the way out?”


There was a sick
feeling in my stomach as I tried to remember all the turnings we’d taken during
the chase. We must be far away from the route we’d used to get to the
Off-world. I tried to keep my voice calm and confident as I answered her.


“There are
several ways out. Let me check the plans on my lookup to work out which is
closest.”


I tapped my
lookup, and stared at the maze of corridors. We’d taken a right turn, run past
two more turnings, taken a left, and then … No, according to the plan, the left
turn we’d taken didn’t exist. Either I’d forgotten something, or I’d missed
seeing some side turnings in the darkness. I couldn’t work out where we were,
or even which direction we should be going. There was a numbered door nearby,
but that didn’t help because there were no numbers on my plan.


I daren’t tell
Issette that we were lost. If we kept going straight on, then we must get
somewhere eventually. If we didn’t … Well, we could use our lookups to call for
help, but we’d be in an awful lot of trouble.


“We go this
way,” I said.


I led the way
down the corridor to the next junction and went straight on. At the next two
junctions, we went straight on again, but at the third we had to turn left or
right. I’d just decided to go right, when there was a cry of delight from
Issette. I turned to look at her, and saw she was pointing to a faded sign on
the wall. A fire exit sign!


We followed the
sign down the corridor to the left, found another sign pointing to the right,
and a corridor that ended in a red door. I waved my hand at the door release,
the door opened, and a combination of heat and bright sunlight hit us as we
went through it. We’d escaped!


I stopped and
shielded my eyes with one hand as I looked around. We were standing outside a
massive building, its grey flexiplas wall dotted with small doorways and
windows. At the far end of it, I could see some much larger doors, and a huge
sign saying “Earth Europe Off-world”. If we wanted to, Issette and I could come
back when we were 18, go in through those doors and see those ten chunky
portals again. What we couldn’t do, what we could never do however old we were,
was walk through one of the portals.


I knew exactly
what would happen if we did, because Hospital Earth allowed its wards one
attempt at portalling off world when they were 14, to prove there hadn’t been a
mistake in diagnosing them as Handicapped. I’d been one of the very few fool
enough to try it. I’d portalled from a hospital rather than an Off-world,
arrived on an Alpha sector world, collapsed into the arms of the waiting
medical team, and been thrown back through the portal. Things were a bit hazy
for a while after that, but I remembered enough pain to make me absolutely
certain I never wanted to try it again.


Interstellar
portals were for the norms, not for me and my friends. Whether you called us
the officially polite but sneering word, Handicapped, or the open insults like
throwback and ape, didn’t change anything. Every other handicap could be
screened out or fixed before birth, but the doctors couldn’t do anything about
this one. There were over eleven hundred inhabited planets spread across six
different sectors of space, but we were imprisoned on Earth. Any other world
would kill us within minutes.
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As soon as our eyes had adjusted to
the sunlight, we started walking away from the building. Issette was looking
much more herself now, relieved and happy to be outside, but I was still furious
with myself for letting her come here with me. I’d known there was a danger of
getting caught, but I hadn’t realized how creepy that maze of corridors would
be, and I hadn’t even considered the risk that we’d get an unpleasant reminder
of how our parents had dumped us at birth. Chaos stupid of me. Given the number
of Handicapped babies portalled to Earth, there must be a constant stream of
distressed and defensive parents arriving in every one of Earth’s five
Off-worlds.


“I’m really sorry
you saw that couple talking to the advocate,” I said.


Issette shook
her head. “It doesn’t matter.”


“It does matter.
I was an idiot to even think of doing this. I was just so chaos frustrated
waiting to leave Next Step, and then there was Earth Flight day with all the
vid channels full of norms celebrating the anniversary of the first
interstellar flight by drop portal. I thought going to see those interstellar
portals, confronting my problem head on, would somehow …”


I waved my arms
in a gesture of hopelessness. “I don’t know what I thought it would do. I blame
my nuking psychologist for putting silly ideas into my head. He keeps saying I
have to find a way to accept the stars are out of my reach, stop caring about
it, and move on. He may have stopped caring himself, but I can’t. I never will.
Coming here wasn’t going to change anything, and seeing that couple has upset
you.”


Issette shook
her head again. “You don’t need to feel guilty, Jarra. I see far worse things when
I’m sitting in my own room at Next Step and watching vids. The off-world dramas
use the Handicapped baby plot so often you’d think the risk for norm parents was
one in ten, the same as a Handicapped couple, instead of one in a thousand. What
I hate is the way the story always focuses on how awful it is for the parents,
and how it destroys their lives. Nobody ever considers what it’s like for the
baby. My psychologist says …”


“No! Please
don’t tell me what your psychologist says. It’s bad enough having to listen to
my own psychologist without suffering yours as well. I think all psychologists
should be thrown into the California Rift!”


Issette giggled.
“I’ve always felt sorry for your psychologists. How long have you had the
latest one?”


I grinned. “Two
years now. It’s a new record.”


“Hospital Earth
must be paying him a special bonus to keep seeing you,” said Issette. “We can’t
risk going back into the Off-world, so where do we go to portal home?”


I took out my
lookup and studied it for a moment. “There isn’t a proper settlement here, just
the Transit, the Off-world, some offices for Portal Network Administration, and
a minor history site.”


“Nooo,” Issette wailed.
“You’re going to drag me to this history site, aren’t you? Can’t we go back to
the Transit and portal from there?”


“We could, but
we’d have to walk most of the way round the Off-world to get there, and that
takes us straight past the history site.”


Issette gave a
groan of despair.


I tried bribery.
“There’s an ice cream dispenser at the history site. I’m buying.”


“Oh, all right
then.” Issette fanned her face with one hand. “I can’t believe how hot it’s
been this week. You’d think it was August instead of June.”


I laughed. “It’ll
probably rain as soon as the school summer break starts.”


We walked down a
narrow path between the vertical wall of Europe Off-world on one side, and the
curved wall of a flexiplas dome on the other. All the flexiplas had been left
in its natural depressing grey colour, and there were none of the flowerbeds
and trees you had in settlements. We finally reached a grassy area, where the
stones of an ancient ruin had been excavated and sprayed with a protective
transparent coating.


The ice cream
dispenser was next to the portal. I bought chocolate ice cream for myself, while
Issette had the disgustingly sweet Adonis peach flavour she adored. We stood
there licking our ice creams and looking at the ruins. Issette didn’t seem
impressed by them.


“Is that all there
is?” she asked, in a disparaging tone.


I sighed. “This
is a villa built three thousand years ago by ancient Romans. Rome fell. Europe
went through the Dark Ages, the Middle Ages, the Renaissance, a lot of people
sailing around in boats, the Industrial Revolution, and umpteen wars.”


Issette
attempted to put her fingers in her ears without dropping her ice cream.


“Wallam-Crane
invented the portal in 2206,” I continued. “There was the century of United
Earth, and the adoption of Language as the common tongue of humanity, then some
idiot invented the interstellar portal.”


Issette took her
fingers out of her ears, so she could lick her melting ice cream. “Have you
finished yet?”


“No, I haven’t! Modern
history started with the colonization of Adonis, then Exodus century emptied
Earth, and for nearly four hundred years this world has just been a dumping
ground for the Handicapped. That villa has been through an awful lot, Issette,
so yes, that’s all there is left!” I paused. “You’ve got ice cream in your
hair.”


Issette used her
lookup as a mirror and checked her hair. “There’s no need to get so excited
about your rubble. I was just commenting there wasn’t much of it.”


“We could portal
over to Athens,” I said. “It’s far more impressive and incredibly beautiful.
There was a major project to flatten or remove the more recent ruins a century
or so ago, so now there’s just the ones from ancient Greece in the middle of
the forest. I went there with the school history club last year. We spent three
days helping to spray the Parthenon with a new layer of preservative.”


“It’ll still be just
ruins though,” said Issette. “No people. The Rome Alive exhibit made a lot more
sense to me. They’ve got proper buildings and holo people.”


I groaned. Rome
Alive was, in my opinion, horribly tacky. It had reproduction buildings, with holo
versions of historical characters acting out melodramatic scenes. The exhibit
had been set up to attract off-world visitors, especially the ones from Betan
worlds, since Beta sector prided itself on basing its culture on ancient Rome
and Greece.


There weren’t
enough off-world visitors to keep the place busy, so Rome Alive also encouraged
school parties to visit. Issette and I went there with our school when we were 13,
and I was thrown out for pointing out some of the more blatant historical
inaccuracies. Betan visitors wouldn’t care about them – half their ideas about
ancient Rome and Greece had been wrong to start with and the rest had got
hopelessly mangled over the centuries – but I did.


“You don’t need
stupid holo characters,” I said. “Just imagine the real people who lived here,
slept here, ate here. They fell in love, married, had children, went through
times of joy and tragedy the same as people do today. Look at that bit of
mosaic pavement.”


Issette sighed.
“All right, I’m looking.”


“Three thousand
years ago, ancient Romans were standing exactly where we are now, admiring the
new mosaic floor in their house. Isn’t that an amaz thought? Men in togas,
women in …”


I broke off my
sentence and frowned at Issette. “Why are you giggling?”


It took her a
few seconds to recover enough to speak. “Betans wear togas, don’t they?”


I wrinkled my
nose. “Modern Betan formal dress for both men and women is supposed to be based
on ancient Roman togas, but the Betan togas aren’t remotely historically
accurate.”


“So ancient
Romans didn’t dress like that Betan man we saw in Europe Off-world?” asked
Issette.


I blinked. “Of
course not. That Betan man wasn’t formally dressed.”


Issette grinned.
“He was barely dressed at all. I was just thinking that Rome Alive would be far
more interesting if the holo people wore clothes like his.”


She started
giggling again after that, so I gave up trying to talk about history. We sat down
on a three thousand year old piece of wall, finished eating our ice creams,
then dialled the portal.


We’d just stepped
through to the foyer of Next Step E241/1089, when a voice spoke from next to us.
“You look absolutely amaz, Jarra.”


I bit my lip to
stop myself swearing, and reluctantly turned to face Cathan. I didn’t know if
this was pure bad luck, or if he’d been hanging round here waiting for us, but
either way he had a stupid smile on his face as he admired the sight of me
dressed up like a vid star.


“Thanks,” I
muttered. “I’m on my way to my room so …”


He took a step
closer and interrupted eagerly. “Why don’t we go out this evening, Jarra? Just
the two of us.”


“No!” I held up
a hand to stop him. “We aren’t going anywhere, Cathan.”


“Oh, come on,
Jarra. I know we had a fight, but that didn’t mean anything. Everyone has the
odd fight when they’re boy and girling.”


“I said no!”


I saw his face
take on its habitual sulky expression and groaned. Going to Europe Off-world had
been pretty nardle, but nothing like as stupid as the mistake I made when I
agreed to boy and girl with Cathan. I’d suffered two months of his whining before
I gave up and dumped him. That was back at the start of March, and it was June
now, but Cathan still hadn’t accepted things were over. I explained it to him
for the thousandth time.


“Cathan, we
aren’t boy and girling any longer. There is no we. There is no us. We’re not
going anywhere together.”


“So why did you
get all dressed up if it isn’t for me?” The sulky expression turned into
suspicion. “Who are you seeing?”


I considered pretending
I was seeing someone else, but decided it would only make life more complicated.
“No one.”


“In which case,
we should …”


“Cathan, stop
it! Whether there’s anyone else or not doesn’t matter. Things are over between
us. I don’t want a clingy boyfriend who grumbles if I want a few minutes alone
or a private chat with Issette.”


He was back to
pure sulks again. “I’m not clingy!”


“Not clingy?” I
stared at him in disbelief. “How can you say you’re not clingy? You wanted me
to act like a human hover bag, spending my life trailing round after you. You
don’t think the three concentric spheres of humanity are centred on Earth, you
think they’re centred on you!”


I shook my head
in despair and stalked off towards my room. Issette giggled and chased after
me, with Cathan bringing up the rear. I was planning to go into my room and slam
the door in Cathan’s face, but when I got there I couldn’t. The Principal of
our Next Step was standing outside it!


I stopped,
Issette bumped into me, and Cathan’s voice broke off in mid-complaint. I had a
sick moment of panic, wondering how the chaos the Principal had found out about
my trip to Europe Off-world, and whether Issette was in trouble too, before I
saw the woman had her saccharine professional smile on her face. That smile
slowly changed into a puzzled frown as she looked at me.


“You’re looking very
well-groomed today, Jarra.”


“I thought I’d try
dressing up as an experiment,” I said, “but I don’t think it’s really me.”


She swapped back
into the professional smile mode. “Well, it’s lucky the three of you arrived
just now. Since you weren’t in your rooms, I was going to call you.”


She’d been going
to call us? What about? I waited nervously for more clues rather than risk
saying anything that might incriminate me.


“I’m doing my
mid-year monitoring checks a couple of weeks early because of my holiday plans,”
she continued. “I notice you haven’t seen your ProDad recently, Jarra.”


I relaxed. The
Principal raised the ProDad issue with me every time she did her monitoring
checks. Hospital Earth allocated each of its wards two ProParents, who you were
supposed to see for two hours each week. My ProMum, Candace, was great, but I’d
fallen out with my ProDad so we avoided each other as much as possible. Three
years ago, I’d worked out and memorized a sentence that would stop the
Principal from forcing us to meet. I recited it now.


“As I am approaching
adult womanhood, I feel my parental needs at this time are more adequately provided
by my ProMum rather than my ProDad.”


The Principal sighed,
took out her lookup, and tapped away at it for a moment before holding it
towards me. “If you could verify that for the official record.”


I placed my hand
on the lookup to confirm my statement about my ProDad, and the Principal chose
her next victim.


“Issette, your
room is far too cluttered again. I’ll be back tomorrow to check it. I expect
you to have thrown away all those childish toys by then.”


Issette silently
nodded, and the Principal turned to Cathan and gave him a frosty glare. I
blinked in surprise. I’d never seen her look at anyone but me with such an evil
expression.


“Cathan, I’ve
removed those extremely unsuitable images from your room wall.”


Issette was
pulling one of her buggy-eyed expressions at me from behind the Principal’s
back, while Cathan looked as if he wanted to dig a hole in the flexiplas floor
and bury himself. I tried not to laugh.


“I’ll be doing
an Art Paint Foundation course next year,” said Cathan. “My art teacher has
suggested I prepare for that by studying famous works of art.”


“These images
are not works of art,” said the Principal. “They’re distasteful pictures of
women in a state of undress and should not be in the possession of someone
underage.”


Cathan bravely
tried to argue his case. “They’re all the works of famous artists from back in
the days of pre-history, like Titian and Goya, and excellent examples of brushwork.”


I put my hand
over my mouth to smother a giggle, and I heard a strange squeaking sound from
Issette. The Principal obviously didn’t share our amusement, because her expression
plunged several degrees further below freezing point.


“People were much
less strict about keeping the private body areas covered back in the days of pre-history,”
added Cathan. “Jarra’s a history specialist, so she can tell you all about it.”


The Principal turned
her icicle look on me. I didn’t appreciate Cathan trying to drag me into this,
so I gave her a look of shocked innocence.


“I believe there
were some morally lax periods back in the days when all of humanity lived on
Earth, but our teacher naturally avoids using any improper images in our school
history lessons. Perhaps things are different in art lessons.”


The Principal smiled
her approval of my speech, and returned her attention to Cathan. “Give me your
lookup.”


“My lookup?”
Cathan looked appalled. “Why do you want it?”


“So I can have
it analyzed for inappropriate content.” She waited impatiently for a few
seconds. “Give me your lookup, Cathan!”


He reluctantly
handed it over.


“Now come with
me to my office. I need full details of the material your art teacher supplied
to you, so I can register a formal complaint with your school.”


She swept off
imperiously, with Cathan scampering after her, the desperate look on his face confirming
what I’d already guessed. If Cathan had got those images from someone in his
art class, it was from a classmate rather than the teacher.


Issette grinned
at me. “I didn’t know you were so virtuous about the ‘morally lax’ periods of
pre-history.”


“I don’t see why
I should risk the Principal confining me to Next Step for the whole summer
break just because Cathan hasn’t enough sense to hide his pictures.” I opened
my room door. “We’d better get your stuff moved now.”


We started ferrying
armfuls of Issette’s belongings between our two rooms. We went through this
ritual every time the Principal did an inspection and ordered Issette to throw
out some of her treasured childhood possessions. Ten minutes later, Issette’s
room was beautifully empty, while every corner of mine was infested with fluffy
toys. I consoled myself with the thought I’d only have to live with the toy
invasion for a day or two at most, until the Principal inspected Issette’s room
again and declared herself satisfied.


I sat on my bed,
and a weird, skinny, purple object promptly fell off one of the shelves and
landed on my head. I picked it up and held it at arm’s length.


“Must I have this
in here as well? The Principal can’t complain about you having one fluffy toy.”


“We mustn’t risk
her throwing out Whoopiz the Zen,” said Issette.


I sighed. “All
right, but the creepy thing goes back in your room the second she’s done her
inspection. I’ll never know why you loved it so much when you were a little
kid. It gives me nightmares just looking at it.”


I was putting
Whoopiz the Zen back on the shelf, when my lookup chimed with an incoming message
from my history teacher. I read it and was totally grazzed.


“Something wrong?”
asked Issette.


I didn’t answer
her. My mind was focused on the news I’d just been sent. I could never travel
to the stars, I could never stand on another world, but I had a chance to own
the sky.











Chapter Four


 


 


“Jarra, Jarra, Jarra.” Issette’s
voice nagged at me. “Why are you standing there with your mouth open?”


I forced myself
out of my trance. “We have to go and hide.”


“Hide?” Issette
frowned. “Why do we need to hide?”


“Because as soon
as the Principal finishes telling Cathan off, he’ll come back here and start complaining
that I didn’t help him get out of trouble.”


“I never
understood why you agreed to boy and girl with Cathan,” said Issette. “You must
have known what he was like. He’s been moaning at everyone all through Nursery,
Home, and Next Step.”


I groaned. “Of
course I knew, but he asked me during the last Year Day party. I was all
sentimental watching the year above us turn 18, become legally adult, and head
off to freedom. Cathan was on his best behaviour and looking rather attractive,
so I had a weak moment.”


Issette raised
her eyes to the ceiling. “I know we have totally opposite tastes in men, but
you can’t seriously think Cathan is attractive.”


“You have to
admit he’s got nice legs.”


“True,” said
Issette, in a grudging voice. “The problem is the nice legs are attached to the
rest of him. Cathan’s not just whiny, he’s manipulative too, and I think he was
carefully manipulating you at that Year Day party.”


Now I thought
about it, Issette was probably right. There was something very suspicious about
the way Cathan had looked at the Year Day party. All my friends knew I had a
crush on the hero of the vid series, Defenders, with his blond hair and
his Military uniform. Cathan had been wearing an outfit in Military blue, and he’d
done something to his hair to make it look much fairer than usual.


“I know I was a total
nardle to agree to boy and girl with Cathan,” I said. “Now can we please go and
hide before he comes looking for me? I don’t want to waste time dealing with
Cathan, because I’ve got some incredibly important news to tell you.”


I led the way to
the door of the one place in our Next Step where we’d be perfectly safe from
Cathan. I put my hand on the door plate, and heard the sound of a musical tone
followed by a voice saying, “Your friend Jarra is requesting admission.”


There was no
response, but I hadn’t expected to get inside that easily. Issette and I took
turns putting our hands on the door plate every five seconds, and finally the
door opened. Keon gave us a wounded look.


“Go away,” he
said. “I’m busy.”


We walked past
him into his room. He’d got the glows turned fully off, and there were a host
of tiny golden lights floating around in midair. They had to be some sort of
holo, but when I waved my hand at them, they dodged it, acting like a flock of
miniature birds.


“Amaz,” I said.
“How do you make them do that?”


It was
mid-afternoon, but this wasn’t a school day, so the legendarily lazy Keon
Tanaka was still wearing his sleep suit. He sighed and lay down on his bed. “You
really want me to give you a highly technical scientific explanation?”


I gave an
exaggerated, theatrical shudder as he said the science word, because it was the
best way to cover up my entirely genuine shudder at the memories it triggered. I’d
never been any good at science, but I’d always tried my hardest at it until the
nightmare day when our bullying science teacher called me back at the end of
class. She’d said an off-world comedian would love to see my homework. She’d said
he could use my answers to make up an entire new routine of jokes about the
Handicapped being stupid. She’d said…


Well, she’d said
a whole lot of things. I’d spent over four years trying to blot that day out of
my mind, but I could still remember every word she’d said, as well as the
gloating, triumphant expression on her face as she enjoyed ripping me to shreds.
I’d never told anyone about what happened that day; not Issette, not my ProMum,
and especially not my psychologist, but it finished me with science forever.


My friends and I
had grown up knowing our parents dumped us at birth. We’d all reacted to that in
our own way. Issette clung to fluffy toys, Cathan whined for attention, and I got
angry. That anger wasn’t just at my parents, but at all the norms I saw in the
off-world vids. Every day I heard them make jokes about people like me,
dismissing us as brainless throwbacks because we were stuck on Earth and
couldn’t portal to their worlds.


Those constant
jokes hit my confidence like water dripping on a stone and wearing it away. I
fought back by reassuring myself that the off-worlders didn’t know what they
were talking about. Few of them ever came to Earth, many of those that did
would never willingly talk to one of the Handicapped, and none of us ever
appeared on their vid channels.


I told myself their
opinion of us meant nothing. Their opinion of me definitely meant nothing, because
they’d never even met me. Hearing my science teacher, someone who knew me and
was Handicapped herself, say that the norms were right about me, I really was a
stupid ape, was …


From that day
onwards, the science teacher could make me sit through her lessons, but she
couldn’t force me to listen to what she said or ever do any work again. I didn’t
care how many punishments she gave me. I was going to make it clear to everyone
that Jarra didn’t do science because she hated it and refused to do it. Not
because she couldn’t do it. Not because she was a stupid ape. Not because she was
the sort of dumb Neanderthal that off-world comedians mocked.


I drove that
painful memory back into the darkest corner of my mind, and answered Keon in a
carefully casual voice. “You know I hate science.”


“Then please go
away and leave me in peace,” he said.


Issette and I
grabbed cushions from the corner of the room, and settled ourselves on the
floor. Keon gave a resigned groan, tapped his lookup, and the golden lights
changed to glowing blue feathers.


“We made it into
Europe Off-world,” I said. “Your door code was right, thank you.”


He frowned up at
his floating feathers. “Of course it was right. You should know by now that I’m
always right. Did you have to invade my room to tell me that?”


“We had to
invade your room because we’re hiding from Cathan,” said Issette. “He spotted
Jarra all dressed up, and wanted her to go out with him this evening.”


Keon brushed his
tangled black hair out of his eyes, and turned his head to give us a martyred
look. “I quite understand you wanting to hide from the whiny child, but please
do it somewhere else.”


“But this is the
safest place,” said Issette. “I don’t know why you’ve been being so horribly
sarcastic to Cathan lately, but he’s scared to come anywhere near you.”


“I’ve been being
horribly sarcastic to Cathan, because he kept asking me questions about my
parents,” said Keon.


Issette and I
exchanged confused glances. Once we reached the age of 14, we had the right to request
information about our parents, though we were warned that any attempt to
contact them would almost certainly be rejected. Of the nine of us in my year
at our Next Step, only Keon and I hadn’t asked for parental information. I’d
been too bitter about the way my parents had casually discarded me to risk
another rejection, and Keon said it was too much effort.


“But you don’t
know anything about your parents,” said Issette.


“Exactly,” said
Keon. “Cathan kept nagging me to get details about them, or at least what
planet I came from. I told him that I already knew what planet I came from, because
the whole of humanity came from Earth. He still wouldn’t shut up about it, so
eventually I had to exert myself to drive him away.”


I frowned. “I
don’t understand why Cathan would care what world you were from.”


Keon went back
to watching his feathers. “Cathan only cares about it because he thinks I’m from
a world in Alpha sector like him. Anyone looking at me can see most of my
ancestors were from part of Earth Asia. That probably means I was born on one
of the dozen or so Alphan worlds colonized directly from that area, rather than
the worlds in other sectors that were open for random colonization. I don’t see
any point in confirming if that’s true though. Discovering he had Alphan
parents didn’t do Cathan any good, did it?”


“You can’t blame
Cathan for being chaos upset when his parents refused to have anything to do
with him,” I said. “It wasn’t just that if he’d been born a norm he’d have
grown up in a rich Alphan family. It was the fact his father turned out to be a
famous medical researcher. Someone like that must have known perfectly well there’s
no difference between the norms and the Handicapped other than our faulty
immune system. With so many leading medical research centres on Earth, it would
have been easy for Cathan’s father to move here to continue his work and be
with his son, but instead he handed Cathan over to Hospital Earth and walked
away. There was absolutely no excuse for such a selfish decision.”


“Cathan’s father
probably thought it would damage his career if people knew he had a Handicapped
son,” said Keon. “I agree he made a selfish decision, and I don’t blame Cathan
for being upset about it, but Cathan wants the two of us to spend endless hours
sympathizing with each other about our heartless Alphan parents. That’s not
going to happen. Cathan may be obsessed with the parents who’ve never been part
of his life and never will be, but I don’t care who contributed to my genes.”


Keon seemed to
genuinely mean what he was saying. He didn’t care about his birth family. I
didn’t understand how he managed that when everything I was, all my pride and
anger, came from my unknown parents rejecting me.


Issette wrinkled
her nose. “The only one of us with a halfway decent parent is Ross. At least
his father sends him the occasional message. Can we please talk about something
else now? You were babbling about some important news, Jarra. What is it?”


Keon groaned. “Please
don’t tell me Jarra’s got another of her wild ideas already. I thought sneaking
into Europe Off-world would make her happy for a few weeks at least.”


I frowned at him.
“This isn’t a wild idea.”


“You always say
that,” said Issette.


“Well, this one really
isn’t. I’m going to learn to fly!”


Keon tapped at his
lookup for a moment, the glowing blue feathers vanished, and a white seagull
started flapping its way round the room. When it flew past me, I saw it had my
face.


I giggled. “Not
like that, you nardle. I mean flying in an aircraft. I’m going to get a private
pilot’s licence.”


There was a
short silence before Issette spoke. “You’re serious? I know you’ve begged some
rides in dig site survey planes, and even talked the pilots into letting you
handle the controls, but you must have to do a lot more than that to get your
pilot’s licence.”


“I’m totally
serious,” I said. “I’ve dreamed of being a pilot ever since I was 11 years old.
When I went on my first trip to a dig site with the school history club, I saw
an aircraft flying overhead. I instantly knew I had to get up there too, escape
the ground and …”


I broke off.
Flying was about far more than escaping the ground. It was somehow about
escaping everything that burdened me, chained me down and limited my life. The strictly
controlled regime of life in Next Step, the total authority of Hospital Earth,
the fact I’d been born Handicapped. None of those things mattered when I was
soaring in the air like a bird.


I was always
chaos bad at explaining my emotions, so I swapped to talking about factual things
instead. “It’s been hard for me to get many flying lessons, because I’m not
often in the same place as a pilot. The school history club is only allowed to go
to the Fringe dig sites, the safer areas on the edges of the old ruined cities,
while the survey pilots spend most of their time on the main dig sites where
the professionals work. This summer will be different though.”


I paused for a
moment before making the dramatic announcement. “I’ve had a message from my
history teacher about an amaz opportunity. The school history club will be at New
York Fringe Dig Site this summer, and a pilot is going to be based there all
summer too!”


Issette and Keon
didn’t seem impressed by this. “I’m never sure whether your history teacher is
a fool encouraging you the way he does,” said Keon, “or if he’s deliberately
trying to get you killed so he finally has some peace.”


I ignored that.
“The pilot will be flying a full aerial survey of New York Fringe, so this is my
big chance to get enough flying lessons to complete the official pilot’s
training. There’s just one problem.”


“If I say I
don’t want to know the problem, will it stop you telling me?” asked Keon.


I shook my head.
“The problem is I’m not legally adult. I’ll need my parents or guardians to give
their consent before I can register for a training licence, and my ProParents
don’t even know I’ve had a ride in a plane.”


“I’m sure you’ll
nag your poor ProMum into agreeing,” said Keon.


I was indignant.
“I don’t nag Candace! We discuss things. Anyway, even if Candace consents, my
ProDad won’t. You know what the situation is like between him and me. If my ProParents
disagree, it will be exactly like when my ProDad tried to stop me going to dig
sites with the school history club. The Principal will get the deciding vote,
and I can’t count on her taking my side.”


“I think you can
count on her throwing a fit,” said Keon. “She agreed to you going to dig sites
because it’s the standard way to prepare for a history degree course, but flying
in an aircraft is far too dangerous.”


“Flying isn’t
dangerous,” I said. “It may be incredibly rare for people to fly now, but they
used to do it all the time back in pre-history. We portal to other continents,
but they flew there in planes.”


Issette gave me
a look of pure disbelief. “You’re making that up.”


“No, I’m not!” I
frowned at her. “I’d never make up a historical fact.”


“Even if that’s
true,” said Keon, “you’ll never convince the Principal it’s safe to fly around
way up in the air by telling her what people did hundreds of years ago. You’ll
have to keep her out of it by getting both your ProParents to consent.”


“Jarra just told
you her ProDad will never agree,” said Issette. “Pay attention!”


“I am
paying attention,” said Keon. “It’s perfectly easy for Jarra to make her ProDad
agree.”


“It is?” I asked.
“How?”


He sighed at my
stupidity. “Your ProDad has been abusing his position for years, by taking Hospital
Earth’s money but not fulfilling his contract to see you for two hours every
week. The Principal is really annoyed about it, but she can’t do anything
because you keep covering up for him. Send an emergency flagged message to your
ProDad, telling him that either he consents to you learning to fly, or you’ll ask
the Principal to report him for neglect. It’ll take him about five minutes to register
his consent.”











Chapter Five


 


 


It actually took my ProDad four
minutes and thirty-five seconds to send me the confirmation that he’d
registered his consent. I gazed open-mouthed at Keon, completely grazzed.


“Keon, you’re
amaz!” I said.


“He’s totally
zan!” said Issette.


Keon gave a smug
smile, reached out, grabbed a hand from each of me and Issette, and kissed them
in turn. “It’s a pleasure to help two such elegant Alphan vid stars.”


He laughed at
our startled faces, while the reproving automated voice of the room sensor spoke
from the ceiling overhead. “Your current inter-person intimacy is exceeding
that acceptable for your age group.”


Keon pulled a face
at the ceiling and released our hands. “Whoever sets the rules for those room
sensors must be incredibly prudish if they think kissing hands is unacceptable
intimacy. Now will you both please go away and leave me in peace? Jarra needs
to transform back into her normal self before dinner, or Cathan will spend the
whole time trying to talk her into boy and girling again.”


Issette and I
retreated in confusion, closing the door behind us. “That was very odd
behaviour from Keon,” said Issette. “Why would he kiss our hands like that? Do
you think he was testing the room sensors’ rules?”


I shrugged. “Maybe.
I gave up trying to understand Keon when we were 9 years old. Remember that
time he sneaked out of school during the lunch break and fell asleep in the park?
For someone who likes an easy life, it was a chaos stupid thing to do. He
should have known he’d end up having a Hospital Earth Truant Officer monitoring
his every move for … Why are you laughing?”


Issette grinned
at me. “Because Keon wanted a Hospital Earth Truant Officer monitoring
him. Nial, the big kid in our class from Home E161/8824, was bullying Keon for
being so smart and …”


“What?” I
interrupted her. “I knew Nial was a bully, but I didn’t know he was picking on
Keon. Why didn’t anyone tell me? I’d have sorted Nial out!”


“That’s exactly
why nobody told you,” said Issette. “Keon said you’d cause just as much trouble
as you did in Nursery over the evil Nurse Cass business, and it was simpler to
deal with the situation himself. Which he did. Keon set things up so his Truant
Officer witnessed Nial being especially vicious, then told the Truant Officer
that he’d only run away from school that lunch time because Nial had forced him
to do it. Keon got his truancy record cleared as he’d been an innocent victim.
Nial got three months in a Correctional Home and never dared to bully anyone
ever again.”


“Oh.” That did
explain a few things that had confused me back then. Why Nial had suddenly
vanished from our class, and why Keon had only had to wear a tracking bracelet
for two days instead of the month that I’d expected. “Wasn’t it a bit drastic
to get Nial sent to Correctional?”


“No it wasn’t.”
Issette’s face took on an expression of implacable hatred. “I haven’t forgotten
the time Nial stole Whoopiz the Zen from me. He said he was going to cut
Whoopiz in half, but you and Ross thumped Nial and saved Whoopiz.”


Issette clearly
felt that three months in a Correctional Home was lenient treatment for a boy
who’d committed crimes against Whoopiz the Zen. Now I stopped to think about a
few of the other things Nial had done back then, and the way he’d terrorized
the other unfortunate kids in Home E161/8824, I didn’t have much sympathy with
him either.


“Keon’s right about
you needing to get back to normal before dinner,” Issette added.


“Yes, I’ll go
and change my clothes now.”


I went back to
my room and removed all my fake elegance. Once I was my usual, slightly scruffy
self again, I did some thinking. My ProDad had registered his consent to me
learning to fly, so now I had to get my ProMum to do the same thing, and I’d
have to use persuasion this time. Even if there was a way to blackmail Candace,
which there wasn’t because she was utterly flawless, I’d never do it.


A host of adults
had drifted in and out of my life over the years. Staff at Nursery, Home and
Next Step, teachers at school, about twelve psychologists, and assorted minor
officials of Hospital Earth. All of them had been Handicapped like me. Some
liked me, some hated me, but for most of them I was just another name on a list.


Our ProParents
were supposed to provide the stable adult influence in our lives. That hadn’t
worked out too well with my ProDad, but Candace was totally zan. She hadn’t
just been there to help me through a hundred minor and major disasters, she truly
cared about me and I cared about her too.


My regular weekly
meeting with Candace was three days away, so I mailed her saying something
urgent had turned up and asking if I could see her earlier. Her reply came a
few minutes later, saying she could manage to see me for half an hour after
dinner. We usually met at the tropical bird dome of Zoo Europe, but Candace’s
message gave a Europe portal code that I didn’t recognize.


I headed down to
Commons for dinner, and found Cathan already there. He looked disappointed to
see the usual unimpressive Jarra again, and sat at the table in silent gloom,
but it still turned out to be a horribly embarrassing meal. The nine of us Seventeens
always sat together for meals, but today there were ten of us because Vina had
brought her boyfriend.


Ayden and Selia
were both in relationships with outsiders, and often brought their girlfriends
to dinner. We had no problem with those guests because they were one in a
thousand and exactly like us, going to the same school but living in another
Next Step. Vina’s boyfriend was different, because Ben wasn’t one in a thousand
but one in ten, the Handicapped child of Handicapped parents.


Education Earth
has three separate schooling systems. Nine out of ten kids of Handicapped parents
are born norms, so they go to off-world schools to help them rejoin “real
society.” Handicapped kids living with their parents have their own schools as
well. Education Earth segregates them from those of us living in a Next Step to
avoid the inevitable jealousy, and to try and discourage what Vina was doing.
The official term is inappropriate family bonding, but most people call it
family crashing.


“I’ve been
looking forward to meeting you all.” Ben gave us a rather anxious smile. “Vina
kept postponing inviting me. She thought I’d feel uncomfortable visiting a Next
Step, but of course I want to meet her friends so I insisted.”


There was an
awkward silence. We all knew Vina would have made every possible excuse to
avoid bringing Ben here. She’d spent months arranging a series of accidental
meetings with him and coaxing him into a relationship. Her efforts were
supposed to be rewarded with precious time spent at Ben’s home getting to know his
parents. The last thing she wanted was for Ben to get involved in her own life here
at Next Step.


“It’s nice to
meet you, Ben,” said Ross. “Vina has told us so much about you.”


That was a
polite lie. Vina had hardly ever mentioned Ben to us, though she often talked about
his parents. We all understood why she was acting this way. The vid channels
were full of programmes showing kids with real families, so we were constantly
aware we had a gap in our lives. Hospital Earth kept groups of us together all
through Nursery, Home and Next Step, so we could form a substitute family, but it
wasn’t the same as the real thing.


Vina was trying
to fill the gap in her life by crashing Ben’s family. She’d carefully chosen
them as her target, because Ben’s older sister had been born a norm, and had
left home last Year Day to attend a university on one of the Alpha sector
worlds. Vina’s plan was that she’d gradually replace the absent sister in the
parents’ affections, and be accepted as their substitute daughter.


The rest of us
sympathized with Vina’s feelings, but knew what she was doing was a chaos bad
idea. Ben and his family weren’t actors who’d obediently follow her fantasy script.
This was going to end up in disaster, with Vina upsetting Ben’s family and getting
badly hurt herself.


“What are you
planning to do after Year Day, Ben?” asked Maeth in an artificially cheerful
tone.


“I’m going to go
medical,” said Ben.


Maeth gave a
pointed look at Issette.


“I’m planning to
go medical too,” said Issette.


The conversation
was less painfully awkward after that. Issette talked to Ben about Medical
Foundation courses, and then we all chatted in turn about future plans. Well,
not quite all of us. When Vina and Ben had gone to get desserts, Maeth glared
at Keon.


“Why didn’t you
say something to Ben instead of just grunting at him?”


Keon shrugged. “I
may not bother studying anything next year. Since I’m one of the unfortunate,
helpless Handicapped, I can get a basic subsistence allowance from Hospital
Earth even if I do nothing at all, and doing nothing is ideal for me. Anyway,
there’s no point in talking to Ben.”


“Of course there
is,” said Maeth. “Vina isn’t saying a word to make him feel welcome here, and
it would be terribly rude if we ignored him too. The poor boy looks so worried.”


“He’s looking
worried because he’s starting to realize Vina wants a relationship with his
parents, not him,” said Keon. “I doubt we’ll ever see him again.”


“Shhh,” said
Ross. “They’re coming back.”


I left the
others to work at keeping the conversation going, rapidly ate my dessert, then stood
up. “I have to go because I’ve got an appointment with my ProMum. It was nice
to meet you, Ben.”


“It was nice to
meet you too, Issette.”


I didn’t correct
Ben’s mistake about my name. Keon was probably right that we’d never see the
boy again. I just nodded at him and hurried off to the portal in the foyer. I
entered the portal code Candace had sent me, and was startled when the portal
started talking to me.


“Warning, you
have entered an adult restricted portal code,” it told me. “If your portal
request is not confirmed by an appropriate adult, then your portal will not
establish but your personal account will still be charged for this journey.”


There was a brief
pause before it spoke again. “Portal request confirmation received.”


The portal finally
established, I stepped through it, and was suddenly, shockingly cold. I gasped.


Candace’s soft
laugh came from beside me and she thrust something into my hands. I glanced
down at a thick robe, hastily shrugged it on over my clothes, and looked around
at a bleak white landscape. I hadn’t been via a Transit to portal inter-continent,
so I must still be in Europe, but this place was obviously either high in the
mountains or somewhere in the far north. No, I could see mountains in the
distance, but there was a vast, flat plain around us. We must be in the north
then.


“I wanted a
break from the hot weather,” said Candace.


There was
nothing here except for the two portals standing in the middle of the ice and
snow. Isolated, hazardous places always had them in pairs in case of some freak
breakdown. I wondered why Portal Network Administration had chosen to put
portals in a place like this. Possibly school geography field trips came here.


“What’s the
disaster this time, Jarra?” asked Candace.


I turned towards
her. She was huddled in the depths of a burgundy red robe, with the hood over
her head, but I could see her face and its anxious expression.


“There isn’t a
disaster.” I pulled a face of self-mockery. “I know an urgent message from me
usually means I’m in trouble, but not this time. I’ve got the chance to do
something special, but I need your consent.”


“Ah.” She seemed
to relax. “What is it, Jarra? Have you managed to talk someone into letting you
visit one of the main dig sites?”


I shook my head.
“It’s a strict rule that you have to be 18 for that. This is about …”


I broke off for
a moment, trying to work out the best way of saying this. I’d never mentioned
the flying to Candace. She’d been worried enough about me going with the school
history club to work on Fringe dig sites. Those were carefully selected areas,
with no major hazards like the teetering skeletal remains of skyscrapers, but there
were still a lot of dangers. I hadn’t wanted to add to her fears by telling her
I was begging rides in planes.


“The Dig Site
Federation employs professional pilots to do survey flights over the ruined
cities,” I said. “One of them will be doing a full survey of New York Fringe
while the history club is there for the summer break. I’ve had several rides in
survey planes and …”


“You have?”
Candace interrupted me, a startled note in her normally calm voice. “You must mean
you were sitting in one on the ground, not actually going up in the sky.”


“No, I was going
up in the sky, but flying in a plane is perfectly safe. Now we have portals, aircraft
are only used for a few special jobs, but they were as common as transport
sleds in the days of pre-history.”


She frowned. “I
don’t see how being so high up in the air can ever be safe. What if something
goes wrong and the plane falls out of the sky? I must have been scared to death
a dozen times over the years by emergency calls telling me you were in a
casualty unit, Jarra. I don’t want to get one telling me you’re in a mortuary!”


“A plane
wouldn’t fall out of the sky, and even if it did you wear impact suits and hover
tunics.” It didn’t seem a good idea to tell her that hover tunics couldn’t stop
your fall, only slow it, so you had to hope your protective impact suit stopped
you being seriously injured when you hit the ground. I hurried on to the key
point.


“I want to do some
more flying this summer and try to get my pilot’s licence. The Dig Site
Federation encourages its professional pilots to give people flying lessons, but
I’ll need your consent to register for a training licence.”


Candace closed
her eyes for a few seconds, then opened them and spoke in a strained voice. “Surely
you need to be 18 for this, Jarra.”


“No, the age
rule is 17 for a private pilot’s licence. You need to be older to get a
professional pilot’s licence but …”


She lifted a
hand to stop me. “It would still be better for you to leave trying this until
you’re legally adult.”


“But I’ll be
doing my Pre-history Foundation course next year, and then my full degree after
that. My class will be working on the dig sites as well as having lectures each
day. You know I want to be picked for the class dig team 1.”


“Yes,” said
Candace. “You’ve explained it to me repeatedly. Dig team 1 will be trusted with
the most important excavations. I’m sure you’ll be chosen for it.”


I shook my head.
“I can’t count on it. Everyone else in the class will be fighting for places on
dig team 1 as well. If they’re better than me, more experienced …”


“I don’t see how
they can be more experienced than you, Jarra,” said Candace, in a soothing
voice. “You’ve been working obsessively hard for years, spending every school break
on dig sites to prepare for this.”


“Yes, but other
people do that too. Anyway, my point is that I wouldn’t get a spot on team 1 if
I kept vanishing to have flying lessons. I’d end up on team 5 or 6 instead,
which would wreck my practical grades, affect what full degree course I can do,
and …”


I had to break off
for a second to get my voice under control. “Candace, I don’t want to have to
choose between my history degree and learning to fly. I’ve got an amaz chance
this summer. Please let me take it. You don’t understand how zan it is being up
there in the sky.”


“No, I don’t.”
Candace gazed at me with a stressed expression. “I can’t imagine how you could feel
it’s anything other than terrifying.”


I tried to find
words that would explain even part of how I felt about this. “I get so
frustrated knowing I can’t travel to other worlds. Other people may accept
they’re stuck on Earth, but I can’t. Every time I think about it, I feel like
I’m locked up in prison, but not when I’m flying. When I’m flying, I own the
sky and I’m free.”


Candace gave a
little shake of her head that didn’t mean a no, but pure indecision. “What does
your history teacher think about you going up in these planes? Does he approve?”


“He’s the one
who told me about the pilot coming to New York Fringe this summer.”


“Your teachers
have very conflicting views about you, Jarra. With some subjects, you’ve put in
a hundred and ten per cent effort and done brilliantly. With others you’ve
refused to do anything at all. Your history teacher has always been your
strongest supporter. I respect how hard he works to help his pupils, but I’ve often
wished he didn’t encourage you to take so many risks.”


“We always follow
safety procedures on the dig site,” I said.


“But you’ve
still been involved in a number of accidents.” Candace gave the shake of her
head again. “I knew you were planning something. You’ve had that intent look of
yours for the last few weeks, and that always means there’s trouble coming, but
I wasn’t expecting …”


She let that
sentence drift off into nothing and started another. “Next Year Day, you’ll be legally
adult. Overnight, you’ll go from being constantly controlled by the rules of
Hospital Earth to making all your own decisions. When I left Next Step myself, I
saw the abruptness of that change had a bad effect on some of my friends. Ever
since then, I’ve said it would be better to allow 17-year-olds more control
over their lives. It’s hypocritical to say that and not do it myself, and
allowing control means accepting some decisions I don’t agree with or even that
frighten me.”


She sighed. “Flying
in an aircraft seems horribly dangerous to me, Jarra, but I realize that’s a purely
instinctive reaction born of total ignorance. You’ll be flying with an experienced
professional pilot employed by the Dig Site Federation, and there must be any
number of safety checks. There’s no sense in me blocking this if all it
achieves is a six month delay and damage to your career prospects. If you’re
sure you want to do this, then I’ll register my consent.”


I smiled at her
joyfully. “Yes, I’m sure. I’m really sure.”











Chapter Six


 


 


It was vital I went to talk to the
pilot at New York Fringe as soon as possible, to explain about my need for
flying lessons and sort out my training licence application. I was in Europe which
ran on Green time, while New York was in America which ran on Green time minus five
hours. That meant I could go to New York this evening, and arrive in time to
talk to the professional pilot when he stopped work for the day. The big problem
with doing that, was I wouldn’t get back to Next Step in time for curfew roll
call at 22:00 hours.


If I missed
curfew roll call, then all chaos would let loose, so I reluctantly decided I couldn’t
go to New York until tomorrow. That was a school day, so I had to sit
impatiently through my lessons before finally portalling to the nearest Europe Transit.
I didn’t portal inter-continent very often, because it was more expensive than
local portalling and I needed to watch my credit allowance. I was pleased to
see an inter-continental portal was already locked open to America, and joined
the queue for it to save myself a few credits.


I stood there,
feeling bored, and remembered seeing the norms sitting and waiting in Europe
Off-world. A lot of them had looked bored too. How often did you have to portal
between worlds before it stopped being thrilling? The people in the off-world
vids talked about travelling to other worlds in the same way my friends and I
would talk about portalling to another continent. Norms only seemed to get excited
about travelling to a planet far away in a different sector. When I thought
what I’d give to spend even a single day on the closest of worlds, Adonis, and …


I walked through
the portal into a Transit that was almost identical to the one I’d just left, and
paused to double-check the time on the information display because changing
time zones always muddled me. I saw that I should reach New York Fringe just in
time for the pilot’s long midday break, and hurried on towards the local
portals. New York Fringe Command Centre was a restricted portal destination,
but my genetic code was still recorded as authorized after my previous visits
with the history club. I arrived in the reception area and went up to the desk.


“I’ll be coming
to New York Fringe with my school this summer,” I said. “I’ve done some flying
already, and I’d like to talk to your survey pilot about working with him to
get my private pilot’s licence.”


The woman behind
the desk had looked half-asleep but she suddenly woke up. “Pilot’s licence,”
she repeated. “Identification?”


“Jarra Reeath.”
I usually described myself as imprisoned in Next Step, but it seemed wise to
leave out the jokes this time. “Next Step E241/1089.”


She tapped her
desk and information scrolled down its inlaid display area. “Yes, I see you’ve
been taking quite an interest. Flights at several sites.” She tapped the desk
again. “Is the New York survey plane landing soon?”


“He’s only got
one more survey leg to complete,” said a male voice.


“Thanks.” She looked
up at me. “You can wait by the landing area if you want. It’s inside the force
fence, so you won’t need to suit up if you just want to talk to the pilot
rather than actually fly today.”


I nodded, headed
outside, and studied the sky. It was a few minutes before I saw an aircraft
come into view over the grey domes of New York Fringe Command Centre. I watched
closely as it circled to lose height, made its landing approach, switched so smoothly
from thrusters to hovers that I could barely see the transition, and landed.
Everyone said you could judge a pilot from their landings, and that had been a
great one. I could be confident I had a good pilot to teach me this summer.


The cockpit
opened and a figure in the official grey, blue and white impact suit of a Dig
Site Federation pilot climbed out. As I hurried towards him, he unsealed the
front of his hood, pulled it down, and ran his hands through sandy hair that
was speckled with grey.


“No,” he said,
in a pained voice. “Please no, not you again. Of all the annoying passengers
I’ve ever had in my plane, you were by far the most irritating. What the chaos are
you doing at New York Fringe, Jarra?”


I felt like
asking Gradin exactly the same question. I’d had some flying lessons from him a
couple of years ago, but that was on a different continent. Dig sites sometimes
shared pilots, but New York would surely share with another dig site in
America, not with …


But there was no
point in me wasting time worrying about why this had happened. Whether the Dig
Site Federation organized things in a completely nardle fashion, or whether
Gradin had relocated to America in the last couple of years, didn’t matter. Gradin
was the pilot who’d be flying the survey of New York Fringe. I couldn’t do
anything to change the situation, so I’d have to work with it.


I decided I’d
better say what I wanted right away. I’d probably only spent a total of ten
hours in Gradin’s company, but he had a very memorable personality, and I knew
he preferred people to be totally upfront and honest. “I’m coming to New York
Fringe this summer with my school history club, and since you’re doing a full
survey of …”


I stopped at
this point because he was already chanting a single word at me. “No, no, no,
no, no! Let’s save time here. You want me to give you rides in my plane, and
I’m not going to do it. I had more than enough of you last time. I told you
that.”


“But …”


He shook his
head. “I said the answer was no, Jarra. There’s absolutely no way I’m going to
listen to you yapping away about pre-history again. I hear far too much about
it from all the history obsessed idiots I work with. I don’t need you joining
in as well.”


He tapped the
curved lookup that he wore, Military pilot style, attached to the forearm of
his impact suit. “What unspeakable idiot let this girl through to my landing
area?”


“The unspeakable
idiot would be me,” said the voice of the woman at the reception desk. Her tone
changed to that of someone reciting something. “Due to the continuing shortage
of qualified pilots, Dig Site Federation policy is to provide every possible
help and encouragement to anyone showing an interest in learning to fly.”


“I know, I know,
I know,” said Gradin. “You keep telling me that, but I said I’d had enough
after that boy threw up in my cockpit, and I meant it. My plane stank of vomit for
days. No more passengers!”


“It’s part of your
job to give people flying lessons, Gradin,” said the woman.


“So fire me! I
don’t care. I’m retiring at Year End anyway.”


The woman
started to reply, but Gradin stabbed his lookup with a forefinger to cut off
the call.


“You’re retiring?”
I stared at him in disbelief. I couldn’t imagine Gradin ever giving up flying.
It was his whole life.


“Yes, Jarra. I’m
retiring, quitting, going. I’ve had enough. This Year End, I’m moving to a much
easier job flying a portal delivery freight plane.”


That was a lot
more believable than him giving up flying entirely, but I still didn’t
understand him wanting to leave a place like this to go and deliver portals. “Won’t
you miss the dig sites and the history?”


He sighed. “I
don’t like history. I like flying. Ancient cities are just very nasty places
that I fly over and hope like chaos I won’t crash on. I’ve told you that
before. Repeatedly. You never listen.”


I abandoned that
issue in favour of the more important one. “Well, you’ll still be here this
summer, and I need your help to get my private pilot’s licence.”


“Private pilot’s
licence!” He shook his head. “No, no, no, no, no! Do you have the faintest idea
how much work it takes to get a licence? That doesn’t just mean work from you,
but work from the unfortunate person teaching you as well.”


I wasn’t sure if
he was really worried about the amount of work involved, or if he was making
random excuses, but decided I’d better exaggerate my flying experience a little.
“It wouldn’t be that much work for you. I’ve had a lot of flying lessons from
other pilots as well as you, so I only need my mandatory training hours now. In
fact, I’d actually be saving you work, because you’d just be a passenger having
a nice rest while I fly the surveys.”


“I don’t want to
be a passenger in my own plane,” said Gradin, in an aggrieved voice. “You’re
too young, anyway. The minimum age for getting a private pilot’s licence is 17.”


“I turned 17
last Year Day.”


Gradin gave me a
frustrated look. “I don’t care if you’re 7, 17 or 70, the answer is still no. It’s
not just the way you kept talking about pre-history. I was a gibbering wreck
after the last time I let you take control of my aircraft. You kept hitting the
thrusters and throwing us round the sky like you were flying a fighter in
combat instead of a survey plane over a dig site. Go away and leave me alone.”


I remembered
that last lesson with Gradin. I’d known it was my last chance to fly an
aircraft for at least four months. I’d thought I’d never see Gradin again. I’d
been intent on making the most of my precious minutes in the air.


“I admit I was overenthusiastic
back then, but it was a long time ago and I’m a much more sensible pilot now.”


“It can’t have
been that long ago,” said Gradin, “because I’m still having nightmares about
it. You’ll have to find someone else to teach you.”


He turned and
started walking rapidly away, but I chased after him. I knew Gradin adored
flattery, so I tried a new tactic. “We both know there aren’t any other pilots
as good as you.”


Gradin slowed
his pace a little. “That’s true, but I’m afraid you’ll have to settle for
second best.”


I shook my head,
and forced my voice into gushingly admiring tones. “It wouldn’t be second best,
but third, or possibly even fourth.”


Gradin stopped
walking and studied me thoughtfully for a moment. “Your attitude does seem to
have improved a bit.”


“I promise I wouldn’t
bore you by talking about pre-history,” I said. “I wouldn’t be talking anyway, but
listening to you. I want to hear all about your experiences as a pilot.”


I waited
hopefully while Gradin considered that. He was definitely looking tempted. He
always enjoyed talking, especially when he was talking about himself.


“You never told
me how you first got interested in flying,” I added. “You don’t like pre-history,
so you can’t have seen aircraft flying over a dig site.”


“I haven’t got
time to talk about that now,” he said. “It’s my midday break. I’ve only got two
hours to get out of my impact suit, shower, eat, rest, and suit up again.”


I gave him a
pleading look. “It would only take five minutes.”


Gradin pulled a
face. “If you really want to know, it was because of a pack of wolves.”


I blinked. “What?”


“The whole thing
was totally ridiculous,” he continued. “It was a couple of weeks after the Year
Day when my best friend and I turned 18. The other kids at our Next Step were horribly
earnest and sickeningly well behaved, so they all went off to study courses at
University Earth, but the two of us chose to try living on the basic
subsistence allowance and having fun instead. The plan was that every day we’d
break one of the rules they’d imposed on us in Next Step. We were a bit powered
on this particular day, and running out of credits, so we decided to go for a country
walk on the wrong side of the animal control barriers in Europe because it
wouldn’t cost us anything.”


I thought of my
recent trip to Europe Off-world. “I understand you wanting to break rules and
go to forbidden places, but you weren’t just risking getting arrested doing
that. You could have been killed!”


Gradin held up a
hand to stop me. “I know, I know, I know. The animal control barriers are there
to stop hazardous predators entering the safe zones. Anyone with any sense would
realize that walking on the side where the predators live was lethally
dangerous, but my friend and I didn’t have any sense even when we were sober. We
were lucky that we met nothing worse than some wolves, and those showed up when
we were near some nice climbable trees. So there we were, each sitting in our
own tree, and me dripping blood from a bite on my leg.”


He shrugged. “We
used our lookups to call for help, and eventually an aircraft arrived, used
sonics to send the wolves running, and picked us up. I’ll never forget the
flight back. The pilot was continuously swearing at us for being so stupid and
interrupting his day off, my friend was scared stiff and air sick, and I was
staring out of the window in a total daze. I knew after that I had to be a pilot
myself. I can’t explain the feeling but …”


During our
previous encounters, Gradin and I had done nothing but argue. I was grazzed to discover
we had a lot of things in common. He wasn’t just a frustrated rebel like me. I
could see by his expression that he felt the same way I did about flying.


“I know exactly what
you mean,” I said eagerly. “It’s the feeling that you’ve escaped from prison
and could fly right to the stars.”


Gradin gave me a
startled look, and I knew he’d recognized the link between us too. He hesitated
a moment, then gave a heavy sigh. “If I agree to help you get your pilot’s
licence, there’ll be conditions. The word ‘history’ never passes your lips.”


“I promise.”


“You don’t talk
about dig sites.”


“I won’t.”


“In fact, you
don’t say a single, non-essential word.”


I nodded.


“And no
giggling. You have an extremely annoying giggle.” He sighed again. “We’d better
apply for your training licence. I’ll need your ProParents’ consent.”


I used my lookup
to send him the registered consent.


“They’re probably
hoping I throw you out of the plane without a hover tunic so they don’t have to
suffer you any longer,” said Gradin. “You’ve had your annual medical check and
you’re up to date with your inoculations?”


I opened my
mouth to say yes, before deciding it was safer to just nod again.


“The Dig Site
Federation will confirm that directly with Hospital Earth. Now send me your
pilot theory test results.”


“I will do as
soon as I’ve taken the test.”


He raised his
eyes skywards. “You haven’t taken it yet? Then why are you wasting my time? You
can’t start logging your official training hours until you’ve got your training
licence, and you can’t get that until after you’ve passed the theory test.”


“Summer break is
still three weeks away. I’ll get the theory test done well before that. I
already know all the controls.”


He seemed amused
by this. “You think the theory test is just about aircraft controls?”


I hadn’t looked
up the details on the theory test, I’d assumed it was about the controls
because there didn’t seem much else that a pilot needed to know, but the look
on Gradin’s face worried me. I tried to sound confident. “Obviously I’ll need
to learn a few other things for the test, but it won’t be a problem.”


He laughed. “All
right. I’ll give you precisely two weeks to pass your theory test. If you do
that, I’ll get your training licence processed and teach you to fly. Otherwise,
you can forget the whole thing.”


I waited for him
to turn and walk away, before grabbing my lookup and calling up information on
the pilot theory test.


“Oh chaos!”











Chapter Seven


 


 


I frowned at Keon. “Stop laughing
at me!”


“But it’s so
typical of you, Jarra. Charging blindly for your destination, without noticing there’s
a mountain in your way.”


I’d got back to
Next Step to find Issette and Keon lounging on the front lawn in the shade of a
tree. Keon was his usual dishevelled self, while Issette looked unnaturally
elegant after a visit to a hairdresser. She’d had her hair defrizzed and forced
into a sleek, head-hugging style she’d seen on the fashion vid channels. Judging
from her other attempts at changing hair style, her hair would be rebelling
again by tomorrow.


“How was I to
know there’d be so much stupid theory stuff to learn?” I sat down next to them
and waved my arms in frustration. “There’s no sense in it. If I ever needed to
know any of those things, I could look them up on the Earth data net.”


“So if the
thrusters on your plane failed, and it was falling out of the sky, you’d sit
there looking up instructions on how to make an emergency jump using a hover
tunic?” asked Keon.


“Yes, all right,
maybe some of the theory test does make sense.” I ran my fingers through my
hair. “I told Gradin I’d do this, so I’ll have to manage it somehow. I’ll need
you both to help me.”


Keon shook his
head. “That sounds like far too much effort.”


Issette was
frowning down at her lookup. “We’ll have to approach this systematically. The
theory test is made up of six separate parts, Jarra, and you need to get at
least 75 per cent in each of them. You’d better do all the tests on the last
possible day to allow yourself the maximum time to study. The first step is to
work out what you know already.”


She used her
lookup to display a vast wall of text in midair. Words and sentences started
shuffling themselves around, until they were neatly set out in six columns and
a frightening number of rows. Issette had a passion for organizing things. Her
room was so crammed full of possessions there was hardly enough space left for
her, but everything in there was carefully arranged.


“Now, Jarra,”
she said, “which bits do you already know?”


I stared
gloomily at the columns of information. “I know about aircraft systems,
diagnostics and controls. I know about dig site air traffic control and
communication procedures. I don’t know how those work outside dig sites, but
I’ll never be flying anywhere else.”


“It doesn’t
matter whether you’ll ever need it or not,” said Issette, as she busily changed
text colour to show what I knew. “You have to pass a test on it.”


“You will need
to know it, Jarra,” said Keon. “You’ll have to do some cross-country flying as
part of your mandatory training flights.”


“Oh, yes.” I realized
Keon was right, or he would be right if I ever got to do my training flights. I
had a sinking feeling that I wouldn’t.


“What else do
you know?” demanded Issette.


I listed everything
else that seemed familiar. Issette was setting the things I knew to black, and
the things I didn’t know to red. There was a chaos lot of red. She frowned at
the result.


“The General
Aircraft test should be all right. It’s the other five …”


“Four,” said
Keon.


“Five.” Issette
and I chorused the word in unison.


“Four,” repeated
Keon. “If you read the introductory notes, you’ll see Handicapped pilots aren’t
required to do the Interstellar Air Law test, or section two of the
Communications Procedures test, or section six of the Human Factors test, because
they’ll never be flying on any world but Earth.”


“That’s good.”
Issette removed one column from her table, and took out batches of text from two
others.


I wouldn’t have
described the fact I’d never be flying a plane on another planet as good, but
at least I had one less test to worry about.


“You’ll need to
do some work on the Communications test,” continued Issette, “but the real
problems are Human Factors, Flight Planning and Navigation, and Meteorology.”


I groaned. “I
don’t have the faintest idea where to start with any of those. They sound as if
they’ll involve things like science and maths.”


“Our science
teacher always said you were making a big mistake refusing to listen in science
lessons,” said Issette. “She was right.”


I scowled at her.
“You may be my best friend, but it doesn’t mean you can go round saying things
like that.”


“But our science
teacher was right, Jarra,” said Keon.


I was outraged.
“How can you say that? You didn’t pay any more attention in science or maths
than I did.”


He laughed. “I didn’t
need to pay attention because I already knew more than the teacher. You didn’t.
Not listening in class was a bad idea because it’s essential to have a basic
working knowledge of science and maths for lots of things, including this
theory test.”


“Stop wasting
time arguing,” said Issette. “We’ve got an awful lot of work to do. Human Factors
is mostly medical, so I’ll work with Jarra on that. Keon will help with the
Flight Planning and Navigation test.”


“No, I won’t,”
said Keon.


“Yes, you will.
It’s very mathematical, and you’ve just pointed out you’re the mathematical
expert round here. That leaves the Meteorology test.” Issette wrinkled her nose.
“Meteorology is sort of geographyish, and Cathan is studying geography as well
as art paint.”


Keon made a
choking noise. “This is going to be interesting. Exactly how far are you
willing to go to get your pilot’s licence, Jarra?”


“I’ve no idea
what you mean,” I said, in a dignified voice.


Keon promptly
gave a shameless grin and spelt out what he meant. “If Cathan teaches you
meteorology, he’s going to expect something in return, like a quick tumble or
two. What’s your negotiating position on that, Jarra? Are you sticking with
being a nice contract girl, wanting to be 18 and have a Twoing contract with a
boy before tumbling him, or are you desperate enough to offer bribes to an evil
non-contract boy like Cathan?”


“I’m not
tumbling Cathan!”


Keon’s grin
widened. “How about tumbling me then?”


Issette slapped
his face. “Keon, behave yourself!”


“Ouch!” Keon
rubbed his cheek. “I could charge you with physical assault for that.”


“I’ve got a
witness who’ll swear I never touched you,” said Issette.


“That’s right,”
I said. “I was watching very closely at the moment Issette never touched you.”


“I wish you two
would stop ganging up on me,” said Keon.


“Why have you
started behaving so strangely, Keon?” asked Issette. “First you were kissing
our hands, and now you’re making suggestive remarks.”


He sighed. “I’m
not behaving strangely. Despite the way you two treat me like a piece of
furniture, I’m potentially just as evil a non-contract boy as Cathan. I’d like
to know if there are any benefits on offer if I’m fool enough to try and teach Jarra
something mathematical.”


Issette and I
exchanged glances, unsure whether Keon was serious about this or teasing us.


“I’m not tumbling
Cathan or you,” I said.


“Then I see no
reason to put in a lot of work.” Keon stretched out on the grass and closed his
eyes.


“This is very
important to Jarra,” said Issette. “If you don’t help, neither of us will ever
speak to you again.”


“Peace at last,”
said Keon.


She frowned at
him. “If you don’t help, Jarra will give you a history lecture on every detail
of the Beta sector crisis, from the declaration of the Second Roman Empire to
the treaty of Artemis.”


“The Beta sector
crisis really started at least a decade before the declaration of the Second
Roman Empire in 2605,” I corrected her. “The key point was when Alpha and Gamma
sectors united in an attempt to pass legislation in Parliament of Planets. This
was intended to impose a cross-sector uniform system of relationship contracts limited
to Twoing, term marriage, or full marriage contracts between a maximum of two
people. The First Speaker of Beta sector made his historic speech, stating …”


“I surrender,”
said Keon. “For chaos sake, Issette, shut her up.”


I giggled. “But
don’t you think it’s fascinating?”


“No,” said Keon.
“Given the Handicapped don’t have the right to vote, I see no point in paying
any attention to the political events happening today, let alone listening to
you boring on for hours about things that happened centuries ago.”


“That’s settled
then,” said Issette. “I can coach Jarra at breakfast, lunch, and dinner. Keon,
you can work with her for two hours after school, and Cathan can have the two
hours after dinner. It’ll only take me a few minutes to use a planner to work
out a study schedule and send it to you all.”


Keon raised a
hand. “Don’t you think Jarra should at least mention this to Cathan before you
send him a study schedule?”


I groaned and
got to my feet. “You’re right. I’d better go and talk to him right away.”


“Can I come and
watch?” asked Keon.


“No, you can’t!”


I headed off in
search of Cathan. I knew he had to be somewhere around our Next Step, because
he’d had his portalling rights taken away after the unsuitable images incident,
and was limited to travelling between Next Step E241/1089 and School E249/1217 for
the next week. He wasn’t anywhere outside or in his room. Eventually, I found
him sitting on his own in a corner of Commons, staring despondently at the blank
display of the big wall vid.


“It’s been
broken for days now,” he said. “I asked the Principal whether she’ll get it
mended or replaced this time, and she said it was staying broken because she
wasn’t going to waste any more money on it.”


I shrugged. I
didn’t care whether the big wall vid was working or not. I always had to play
my history vids on the tiny wall vid in my room anyway, because people
complained if I played them in Commons. “I can see her point. She’s bought
three new wall vids in the last two months, and they’ve all been broken in less
than a week.”


“But it’s not
fair punishing everyone like this. She should punish whoever keeps breaking it.”


I shrugged again.
“She would if she knew who it was, but she doesn’t. Whoever it is has been sabotaging
the room sensors in here as well as breaking the wall vid. I suppose they’re trying
to bypass the age content filters on the wall vid to watch the Beta sector sex
vid channels.”


“It must be Keon,”
said Cathan.


“Keon wouldn’t
keep trying and failing like this,” I said. “It’s probably one of the Fifteens
or Sixteens. Forget the wall vid. I want you to help me with something.”


Cathan gave me a
suspicious look. “If this is about your ridiculous plan to sneak into Europe
Off-world, I’m not getting involved. I’m in enough trouble already because of
my art images.”


I blinked. “How
did you find out I was planning to go to Europe Off-world?”


“I overheard you
and Issette talking about it in the school grounds,” he said. “Purely by
accident.”


I opened my
mouth to ask which bush he’d been accidentally hiding in to spy on us, but
changed my mind. I mustn’t start an argument with Cathan when I needed his help.


“It’s nothing to
do with that,” I said. “Issette and I have already been to Europe Off-world.”


“Really?” Cathan
looked deeply impressed. “How did you make it past the security checks?”


“That doesn’t
matter. All I need you to do is help me study for a test.”


“I can’t help
with a history test.”


“It’s not
history.” I explained about the pilot theory tests. “The Meteorology test
sounds like your area.”


“I’ve done a bit
in geography but …” Cathan’s face took on a calculating expression. “If I help
you with this, I’ll want you to help me with my painting in return.”


I could guess
where this was going, but I played stupid. “I’m no artist.”


“You don’t need
to know anything about art to be my model.” His voice took on an unpleasant,
lecherous edge. “All I’m asking is that you pose for a couple of hours without
clothes. Purely for artistic purposes. If I’m going to succeed as a painter, I
have to practise painting the human body. I had a set of holo images on my
lookup that I was using for models, but the Principal wiped the whole lot of
them, even the ones with clothes!”


I considered my
options. If I refused to do this, then Cathan wouldn’t help me. He might accept
me posing wearing something revealing, but that would still …


I had a better
idea. “All right, but only if I pass the test.”


“Really? You
promise?”


“I promise. If
you help me and I pass the test, I’ll pose for two hours without wearing any
clothes.”


“Zan!” Cathan
grinned at me. “We’ll have to find somewhere suitable for you to pose for me. The
room sensors will start screaming at us if we try it in one of our rooms, and parks
have patrolling vid bees recording everything.”


“I’ll think of
somewhere,” I said. “Issette will be sending you a study schedule soon.”


“Issette knows
about this?” He looked worried. “There’s no need to tell her about you posing
for me.”


I smiled at him.
“Why not? Issette will understand it’s just for artistic purposes.”


I headed back
outside to rejoin Issette and Keon. “Cathan’s going to help.”


“In exchange for
what?” asked Keon.


“In exchange for
me sneaking off with him and posing for two hours with no clothes on.”


“You can’t do
that, Jarra!” Issette’s voice squeaked with alarm. “Cathan’s bound to make a
vid of you.”


“Don’t worry,” I
said. “I know what I’m doing. I’ll …”


She shook her
head and firmly interrupted me. “You always say you know what you’re doing,
but half the time you don’t stop to think things through properly. It’s bad
enough suffering Cathan leering at you for two hours, but if he makes a vid then
he can use it to blackmail you.”


Keon was
frowning. “Issette’s right. Cathan would just have to threaten to send the vid
to the Principal, and you’d have to do anything he wanted.”


“I don’t believe
Cathan would deliberately blackmail me,” I said, “but he’s certainly stupid
enough to share a vid with the other boys at school.”


“But that’s even
worse,” said Issette. “Once the vid was being shared around on the Earth data
net, the automated systems would report it to the police for showing unsuitable
images of an underage ward of Hospital Earth. You could state the images were
taken without your consent, but you’d have to admit to voluntarily posing
naked. You’d end up spending months in Correctional for immoral behaviour.”


“There would be
a good side to that,” said Keon.


Issette stared
at him. “What good side?”


“Cathan would go
to prison as a repeat offender,” said Keon cheerfully. “A first offence of taking
unsuitable images of an underage girl without her consent would just get Cathan
sent to Correctional, but circulating the vid amongst underage boys would count
as a separate second offence and get him prison time.”


“I’m not going
to Correctional, and Cathan’s not going to prison,” I said. “I have a plan!”


Issette still
looked anxious, but Keon laughed. “Why were you nardle enough to get involved
with Cathan, Jarra?” he asked. “I could have understood you being interested in
Ross, but not that whiny infant.”


I wasn’t going to
discuss Cathan’s legs with Keon, and have him tease me by asking which part of
Cathan’s anatomy I really meant. “I’m not interested in Cathan or Ross.”


“Anyone would be
interested in Ross Washington,” said Issette, in a wistful voice. “He’s handsome
enough to be a vid star. Tall, broad shouldered, with that rugged, masculine,
dark face.”


“Did you know
that Washington was a famous politician in the eighteenth century?” I asked.


“No, I didn’t,”
said Keon, “and I intend to forget it as soon as possible.”


“He’s got gorgeous
eyes too,” said Issette, presumably still referring to Ross Washington rather
than George Washington.


“If you keep
drooling over Ross’s good looks, I’m going to vomit,” said Keon.


“There’s no need
to be rude,” said Issette. “You were the one who suggested Jarra should be
interested in Ross.”


“I was thinking
of his character, not his appearance,” said Keon. “Ross is the type of reliable
and sensible boy who could help her when she gets into trouble, which she does
at least once a week. Cathan’s useless.”


“I don’t get
into trouble that often,” I said, “and Ross isn’t available.”


“No, he isn’t.” Issette
sighed. “Maeth staked her claim on him before we even got to Next Step.”


“The two of you
could try and steal him from her,” said Keon. “Ross might be tempted by an
offer to Three with him, Beta sector style, but I suspect Maeth would fight to
the death for her man. I’d be a much safer option, because I’m totally unattached
and willing to consider any reasonable suggestions. In fact, we could find some
nice quiet bushes right now.”


I giggled. “But
we’re not Betans, and it’s time to go into dinner.”


We stood up and
headed for the main entrance to Next Step.











Chapter Eight


 


 


For the next two weeks, I didn’t
just spend every spare moment studying with my friends, but stayed up late into
the night going over the things they’d taught me, trying to understand and
memorize them. Keon was being surprisingly helpful, spending more than the
scheduled two hours a day coaching me. He probably enjoyed laughing at the look
of agony on my face as I tried to chart the course for a flight.


The thing that
really annoyed me was that learning navigation was totally pointless. What
pilot would be nardle enough to spend ages working a course out manually, when they
could get their lookup to do it in seconds using the Earth data net?


Issette didn’t
laugh at my ignorance, but her enthusiasm for medicine meant she had a tendency
to drift away from the test syllabus to tell me exciting, and occasionally
gruesome, details about regeneration treatments and regrowth tanks.


Weirdly, Cathan
was by far the best teacher of the three. I think it was because he wasn’t very
good at the subject himself, so things weren’t any more understandable to him
than to me. He didn’t just work hard to help me, we even had some perfectly
sensible conversations about how Issette and I had got into Europe Off-world. If
Cathan hadn’t made me promise to do that modelling session for him, I might
even have considered boy and girling with him again.


At the end of
the two weeks, it was time to do my theory tests. Candace had arranged for me
to have a day off school to do them. I got up early, portalled to the examination
centre the moment it opened, handed in my lookup, got scanned for illegal
materials, and spent the entire day locked in a white featureless cubicle doing
one test after another with only a half hour break at lunch time.


Finally, I
collected my lookup and sat in the entrance hall with a dozen other nervous candidates,
who’d been doing tests on everything from hydroponics to law. It only took a few
minutes for our test results to be calculated, standardized, approved by the
appropriate accreditation bodies, and published, but it seemed a lot longer.


When my results
flashed up on my lookup, I anxiously scanned through them. I’d scraped a pass
in Flight Planning and Navigation, which was the one that had worried me most.
I’d passed Human Factors. I’d passed …


I’d passed
everything except the General Aircraft test, which was the one I should have
managed without any trouble at all. How the chaos could that have happened?


But it was
obvious how it had happened. It had happened because I was a nuking idiot. I’d
focused totally on the things I’d never known, without taking even five minutes
to remind myself of the things I’d been told a year or two ago.


I could forget
learning to fly now. If I told Gradin I’d failed and asked him to give me more
time, he’d laugh at me and refuse. The fact I’d only failed one test by a
miserable two per cent, just made it worse. Two per cent! I’d worked so hard,
got so close, but a couple of wrong answers had killed my dream.


No, I realized my
dream wasn’t quite dead yet. There was still one last chance. I jumped to my
feet, and sprinted to the reception desk. “I need to do a retake. Just one test.”


The man behind
the desk nodded. “Of course. Apply for a new test date exactly as before.”


“No, I need to
do the test right now.”


“I’m sorry, but the
centre is closing.” His cool, professional smile reminded me of the Principal
of our Next Step. “You may be able to get a test slot tomorrow morning, but
it’s usually best to allow at least a week or two for additional study before retaking
a test.”


“I can’t wait
until the morning. That’ll be too late. I’ll have lost my chance forever, and this
is incredibly important to me. Please!”


His official
mask slipped to show the human being behind it. “I’d like to help, but I can’t.
When we request a test, the relevant accreditation body randomly generates a
set of questions from their database and sends them directly to the individual
cubicle. The links have already shut down for the night.”


“Can’t you
reopen the links?”


He shook his
head. “Examination centres are blocked from the system outside their official
test hours. It’s part of the fraud prevention rules.” He gave me a sympathetic
look. “I’m really, really sorry.”


I tugged at my
hair with both hands. “There’s got to be …” I broke off, released my hair, and
yelled. “Opening hours! Time zones! We’re on Green Time here. America is on
Green Time minus five hours. Can you get me a test slot with an American
examination centre?”


“There may not
be one available so soon, and I’d have to transfer your …” He looked at my face
and sighed. “I’ll do my best.”


He tapped at his
desk, waited a moment, frowned, and did some more tapping. I leaned across the
desk, trying to read the upside-down display in front of him. It wasn’t hard to
spot the red “slot unavailable” message. I clenched my fists, thinking my last
hope was gone, but he did some more tapping and this time the message was
green.


“I’ve found a
test centre with a free slot in two hours’ time,” he said. “I’m transferring
your records to them, but you have to get there fast so they can complete the
retake application and get it booked with the accreditation body. That has to
be done at least an hour before the test. Fraud prevention rules again.”


He gave me the
portal code of the American examination centre, and I gabbled my thanks before
running for the nearest portal and dialling. The second it activated, I ran
through into Europe Transit 3, and headed for the inter-continental portals. I
couldn’t waste time queuing, so I paid the extra credits to dial America
myself. A few minutes later, I arrived in an examination centre that was the
twin of the one in Europe, but had a woman at the desk.


“Oh yes, the
transfer candidate from Europe.” She gave a disapproving sniff. “I don’t see
the need for such a hysterical panic.”


She got me to put
my hand on a screen, placed something to my arm to take a blood test, waved a
scanner to check my retina prints, and grudgingly agreed I was the person I
claimed to be. She added my genetic code to an armband, I put it on, and the red
glow of the armband changed to green to show a genetic match. The woman held
out a hand for my lookup.


“There’s still over
an hour before the test,” I said. “Can I keep my lookup until then to do some
studying?”


She frowned. “You
should have done your studying before this, but yes. Make sure you hand it in
before you try to go through screening or you’ll set off the alarms.”


I found somewhere
to sit and started madly scanning data on my lookup. There would be thousands
of questions on the database, and the selection system would stop me getting
repeat ones, but I knew which bits of the aircraft systems I’d been struggling
to remember. The aircraft diagnostics had been an especially hazy blur.


My hour seemed
to rush by, and then it was time to hand in my lookup and head for my test
cubicle. I tried to focus on the questions and forget the fact I’d already
failed this test once today. Another hour and I was clutching my lookup with
tense hands, waiting for the results. I’d done exactly this earlier. It hadn’t
been good news then. Two per cent. Only two per cent.


My results
flashed up, and it was two per cent again, but this time I’d passed by two per
cent instead of failing! I tapped my lookup, my fingers still shaking from
tension, and sent my final set of theory test results to Gradin. A few minutes
later, there was a call in response. Gradin must have just finished his
afternoon flight, because the image showed he was still wearing his impact
suit.


“You were
cutting it fine,” he said.


“But I did it.”


“Passing by two
per cent on General Aircraft.” His eyes rolled upwards in graphic contempt. “And
that took you two attempts.”


“I should have
done better than that, but I was concentrating on studying for the other tests.”


He shook his
head. “It doesn’t matter. Answering questions in a test cubicle doesn’t tell me
a thing about your actual flying ability. I’ll get your training licence
processed tomorrow, and you can do a test flight with me the following day. I want
to know what horrors are in store for me this summer.”


He ended the
call before I could reply. I sagged backwards into my chair, suddenly exhausted
and starving hungry. I’d hardly slept in weeks, I’d been too nervous to do more
than nibble at breakfast or lunch, and I’d totally missed dinner. It had all
been worth it though. I was going to be a pilot!











Chapter Nine


 


 


I slept the deep sleep of utter
fatigue that night, not stirring until the alarm shrilled to call us for
breakfast. I lay still for a moment, hands over my ears, before finally giving
up and getting out of bed. My room sensor detected my movement and shut down
the alarm.


I felt like I’d
been hit by a transport sled, but if I tried going back to bed on a school day my
room sensor would start the alarm again. Beating it to death wasn’t an option,
because I’d be fined the cost of replacing it. Anyway, I didn’t want to miss
breakfast. I wasn’t just hungry, but eager to tell everyone I’d passed my pilot
theory test.


I showered,
dressed, and headed to Commons. By the time I’d collected my breakfast, six of
the other Seventeens were sitting at our table. I was wondering whether to wait
for Maeth and Ross to arrive, or start telling everyone my news right away,
when the background chatter of the room abruptly stopped.


I looked across
at the door, thinking the Principal must have walked in, and was startled to
see a stranger brazenly marching through Commons. Well, no, this wasn’t actually
a stranger, I recognized Ben from when he’d come to dinner with us, but he was
still an outsider and visiting hours didn’t start until …


“Stay away from
me!” Ben was shouting the words even before he reached our table. “I never want
to see you again, so stay away from me!”


Vina stood up to
face him. “If you never want to see me again, why come to my Next Step?”


“You know
perfectly well why I’m here. We split up eight days ago, but you still keep
showing up at my home. I’ve sent you a dozen messages telling you to stay away.
I’ve tried being polite, I’ve tried being rude, I’ve even tried threats, but
nothing works. When I got back from school yesterday, there you were again,
trying to talk my mother into going clothes shopping with you. I wish I’d never
met you. Nuke off!”


Vina was shouting
too now. “You’ve no right to come here and swear at me, and you’ve no right to
stop me being friends with your mother.”


I stared down at
my plate, eating my Karanth jelly on toasted wafers and trying to ignore their
argument, but I couldn’t avoid hearing every single word.


Ben groaned. “For
chaos sake, what does it take to get through to you? My mother doesn’t want to slam
the door in your face, Vina. She grew up in residences herself, and she feels
sorry for you, but the way you’re behaving is chaos embarrassing for her. My
father is even angrier about it than I am.”


There was a
squeak from Vina. I lifted my head and saw Ben was standing aggressively close
to her now, stabbing his forefinger at her face.


“This is your
last warning. If you come to my home again, then you’ll regret it.”


I dumped my last
toasted wafer on my plate, and looked round the table at the others. Vina was
wholly in the wrong here, we all knew it, but she was part of our family. It
might not be a proper flesh and blood family, but it was all we had. We stood
up in unison, moving to stand next to Vina.


“We understand
the situation,” I said. “We’ll deal with it. Now get out of our Next Step.”


Ben hesitated
for a moment. “If she turns up again, I’ll complain to your Principal.”


I sighed. “I
said that we’ll deal with the situation. Now get out of here before we throw
you out!”


He turned and
stalked out of the door. The younger ones had been watching us in dead silence,
but now there was a sudden babble of conversation. We all sat down again and
Issette shook her head.


“You have to
stop bothering Ben’s mother, Vina. If Ben complains to the Principal, you’ll be
in a lot of trouble.”


“You don’t
understand,” said Vina. “Ben’s mother wants me to keep visiting her. She really
likes me.”


“We do understand,”
said Keon, “and the point is she’s Ben’s mother, not your mother.
This has to stop right now, or I’ll go to the Principal myself. That would be
less effort, and far less painful, than getting dragged into a physical fight
with Ben.”


Vina opened her
mouth to speak, but everything went quiet again so she stopped and looked round
with the rest of us. I’d thought the silence was because Ben had come back, and
was bracing myself for another confrontation, but this time it was the
Principal.


“You will be
happy to hear the identity of those tampering with the Commons wall vid and room
sensors has now been established.”


“It took long
enough,” muttered Cathan.


“Ross Washington
and Maeth Ruggier are being dealt with appropriately,” continued the Principal.
“This evening, they will make a formal apology to you for the disruption they …”


The last words
of her sentence were drowned out by gasps and excited comments coming from all
round Commons. Issette pulled her most exaggerated, buggy-eyed, astonished face
at me. “I never thought it would be Maeth and Ross!”


Keon laughed. “Ross
isn’t as reliable and sensible as I thought.”


“Maeth and Ross,”
repeated Cathan in grazzed tones. “Self-righteous Maeth Ruggier and smugly
pompous Ross Washington were trying to watch Beta sector sex vid channels!”


Keon laughed
again. “I doubt it. I expect they just wanted to sabotage the Commons room
sensors, but those feed information to the wall vid about the ages of people in
the room. If they didn’t know enough about what they were doing, Maeth and Ross
could easily send a power surge through the link and take out the wall vid as
well.”


“But why would they
…” Cathan’s voice trailed off as he worked out exactly why Ross and Maeth might
want to be alone in Commons with no functioning room sensors for a few hours at
night. “Oh.”


I exchanged
glances with Issette, and we both started giggling helplessly.


Cathan was
frowning. “I thought they’d found somewhere outside Next Step to …”


“Where though?”
asked Vina. “Even if they could afford the credits to hire a room, Hospital
Earth’s monitoring systems would spot the entry on their credit records and
report it to the Principal.”


“I meant
outdoors,” said Cathan. “All the parks have patrolling vid bees, but you can go
for a walk in the countryside.”


“Maeth wouldn’t
want to go for a walk in the countryside,” said Issette. “She’s been terrified
of insects ever since those researchers used us as test subjects when we were 8.
If Ross did manage to persuade her to try it, she’d be so worried about moths
and spiders and ants that he’d be lucky to get a kiss, let alone …”


She broke off
and had another fit of giggles. By the time she’d calmed down again, the
Commons room sensors were doing the short burst of bleeps that warned we should
get ready for school, so I hastily made my important announcement.


“Everyone, I’ve
got some totally zan news. I’ve passed my pilot theory tests!”


There weren’t
any wild bursts of cheering, just a few mumbled congratulations as everyone
stood up and headed out of the door. My test results were apparently a bit of
an anti-climax after all the excitement with Ben and the revelations about
Maeth and Ross. Only Cathan looked really pleased, and I knew he had an ulterior
motive for that.


I sighed and followed
the others to the foyer. We could travel to school for free so long as we went
through as one huge mob when the portal was locked open for our five minute
block portal slot. If anyone missed the block portal, and had to dial for a
separate journey, it cost them credits. That encouraged us to get to school on
time, but it also meant the foyer was total chaos as all the kids in Next Step jostled
for places in the queue.


Once we stepped
through the portal and arrived in the school grounds, there was the usual
automated voice nagging at us to keep moving out of the arrival zone by the five
portals. We dutifully headed on to the football pitch, where we could spread
out and sort ourselves into year groups. Traditionally, the Seventeens all
gathered down the far end, outside the standard football pitch in the expansion
zone used for hoverball games. When we arrived there, we found the seven of us
had become nine. Maeth and Ross had finally joined us.


“Well!” Cathan grinned
at them. “I hope you’re ashamed about your shocking behaviour!”


Ross’s
expression hovered between embarrassment and defiance, before settling on
defiance. “We’ve absolutely nothing to be ashamed about. Maeth and I love each
other. We’ve cared for each other for years, and we’re 17 now, but we still can’t
even hug without our room sensors giving us sanctimonious lectures.”


He shook his
head. “I can just about accept us not being allowed to have a Twoing contract
until we’re 18 and adult, but we shouldn’t still be treated like little kids. Yes,
we got tired of waiting until Year End to get some privacy and broke a few
rules, but admit it, all the rest of you are getting impatient too.”


“I certainly am,”
said Issette. “I’m sick of the Principal snooping round my room.”


“Yes, everyone’s
been getting impatient for freedom and doing ridiculous things,” said Keon. “Even
I’ve been acting like a fool out of frustration.”


Issette frowned
at him. “I hadn’t noticed you doing anything other than being as lazy as ever.”


“I know,” said
Keon. “You haven’t noticed. Jarra hasn’t noticed. It’s really depressing me. I
may have to do something drastic to get your attention. That would be a lot of
effort, but the rewards could be worth it.”


I was about to
ask him what he meant, when the first block portals completed, a set of new
ones opened, and another wave of kids started coming through. We had to move
further into the hoverball zone to avoid the indignity of mingling with the lowly
Sixteens. Selia’s girlfriend came over to talk to her, and then Ayden’s latest love
interest appeared at his side, shrieking her delight at seeing him until she
was interrupted by the piercing sound of the school bell.


As we all started
moving towards the huge green and silver domes, there was a tap on my arm from
Cathan. He leaned to whisper in my ear. “Jarra, you passed the tests, so when …?”


“After school,”
I said. “Portal home to Next Step with the others, wait an hour, and then come
back and meet me outside the history club store room.”


He frowned. “That’s
no good. Every room in the school has sensors monitoring our behaviour, even
the store rooms.”


“Yes, but I’m a
senior member of the history club, so I know the code for the store room door
lock. I found out the same code works on the room sensor in there, so I can
turn it off.”


“Amaz!” Cathan’s
frown changed to a thoroughly unpleasant leer. “I’ll see you later.”


He hurried off
after that, and we were in different classes all morning, but I had to suffer
him leering at me again all through lunch. It was embarrassing to think I’d actually
been boy and girling with this loathsome object for two months before I had
enough sense to tell him to nuke off. Issette was right. Next time I was
attracted to nice legs, I should make sure they were attached to a human being,
not a …


I thought
through every animal I’d heard of, trying to think of one as repellent as
Cathan. I failed. The boy was even worse than a Cassandrian skunk!


 


After school, I headed to the
history club store room to get ready for my modelling session with Cathan. I’d
told him to wait for an hour before coming, but I wasn’t surprised when the
knock on the door came ten minutes before that. I hid behind a stack of crates
and called out.


“It’s unlocked!”


I heard the door
open and shut, then Cathan spoke in a thick, eager voice. “Jarra, where are you?”


“I’ll come out
when you’re ready to start painting,” I said.


There was a
short pause before he spoke again. “I’m ready now.”


I stepped out
from behind the crates, and saw Cathan standing there. He hadn’t even bothered
to unpack his painting things, and had an obnoxious, flushed look on his face.
That changed to outrage as he looked at me. “You promised not to wear any clothes.”


I laughed at him.
“And I kept my promise, Cathan. I’m not wearing clothes, only one of the impact
suits we use on the dig sites to protect us from falling rocks and jagged glass.”


“But it covers
everything. That’s cheating!”


I went over to
where Cathan’s lookup was wedged on the edge of a shelf, picked it up, tapped
it, and two holo figures appeared. The holo Cathan looked at the holo me and
spoke. “You promised not to wear any clothes.”


I tapped the
lookup again to stop the vid playing, and the holo figures vanished. I tossed
the lookup to Cathan, and shook my head at him. “You cheated far more than I
did, Cathan. You were going to make a vid of me that you could gloat over and
show your friends.”


“I … Yes, I was
making a vid, but that was just for …”


“Artistic
purposes?” I asked.


Cathan blushed.
“Anyway, you cheated first. You were already wearing that impact suit before I
came in here.” He paused. “I spent weeks helping you pass that test, so you owe
me a favour.”


“Forget it,
Cathan. I’d be happy to do you any ordinary favour, but I’m not taking my
clothes off.”


“This is an
ordinary favour. You said you got Keon to find out the door access code so you
could sneak into Europe Off-world. I need a door access code too. Keon will
never help me, but if you ask him …”


That did seem a
reasonable request. “All right. Send me the door location and I’ll do my best.”


Cathan grinned.
“Totally zan!”


He tapped at his
lookup to send me the door details, then grabbed his painting bag and hurried
off. I looked after him, puzzled that Cathan hadn’t whined more about his
disappointment. Perhaps the door access code he wanted was for somewhere that
showed Betan sex vids.


My lookup chimed
with an incoming message that made me forget all about Cathan. My training
licence had been processed, and I had my official pilot’s identity code!











Chapter Ten


 


 


Next day, I spent my lunch break talking
Keon into getting the door access code. I played safe by claiming it was for me
rather than Cathan, but of course Keon still made a huge fuss about the effort
involved.


When Keon
finally gave in, I sent him the door location, and was startled when he laughed
and sent me the access code within two minutes. Apparently, getting me the door
code for Europe Off-world had been horrendously difficult because they had top
level security to protect the interstellar portals, but this door code was for
some unimportant public building.


That confused me
a bit, because I couldn’t imagine why Cathan would want to sneak into some
random public building, but I sent him the access code at the end of the school
day and then forgot all about it as I headed to New York Fringe. Less than an
hour later, I was in one of their changing rooms, struggling into another tight-fitting
impact suit. I’d picked out the best of the half-a-dozen standard black suits they
had in my size, but it still had the typical musty smell of a suit that had
been worn a lot.


I finished
smoothing the fabric down my arms, pulled up the hood, and sealed the front of
my suit so it would run its automatic self test sequence. The musty smell was a
lot stronger now I was inside. The test sequence ran through successfully, so
the air system was in perfect working order. According to the experts, that
meant it was totally impossible for there to be any noticeable smell. Either my
nose or the experts were wrong, and I knew which one I believed.


I set the front and
back of my suit to display my name, then headed for the landing area. Gradin
was already there, standing next to his survey plane. He had the hood of his fancy
official pilot’s impact suit up and the front sealed, so I couldn’t see the
expression on his face, but he was tapping one foot impatiently.


“Reception
called me to say you’d arrived ages ago, Jarra. I don’t expect you to suit up
in the Military standard time of two minutes, or even match the three minutes
it takes me, but maybe you could try and manage it in less than half an hour
next time.”


“I had to wait
while my suit requisition request was submitted and authorized,” I said. “Actually
putting on the suit only took five minutes.”


He made a
snorting sound. “That’s still ridiculously slow.”


I bit my lip to
stop myself making an angry reply. My history teacher always said it was more
important to put a suit on properly than quickly, because if the special
protective fabric was unevenly spread it could be hideously uncomfortable, but
I’d have to make sure I learnt to suit up faster. Not just as fast as Gradin,
but as fast as a Military pilot.


We both put on hover
tunics and climbed into the plane, then Gradin entered his pilot code into the
control panel and nodded to me. I entered my own pilot code for the first time
ever, and was thrilled to watch the plane control system interact with the
Earth data net, displaying my name and training status as it accepted me as
co-pilot.


Gradin tapped
his suit comms control and spoke on the broadcast channel that would be heard
by everyone working on New York Fringe Dig Site. “This is New York survey plane.
Requesting clearance to launch.”


“This is Fringe
Dig Site Command,” responded a voice. “New York survey plane, you are clear to
launch.”


“This is New
York survey plane,” said Gradin. “Pilot handing control to co-pilot for launch.”


Chaos take it, I’d
expected Gradin to give me control of the plane in midair, not throw me
straight into handling a take-off! What did I do now? Admit I’d deliberately
exaggerated my flying experience to him. Confess that I’d only ever done a
handful of take-offs and landings, and those were over a year ago?


I hesitated for
a moment. Gradin had followed flight protocols by informing Dig Site Command
that I had control of the plane. If I said I couldn’t do this, he’d have to
tell Dig Site Command he was keeping control after all, and he’d probably add
something sarcastic about me being clueless or scared. Hundreds of amateur
archaeologists working on New York Fringe would hear those words on broadcast
channel and laugh at me.


All right.
Gradin wanted me to do the take-off, so I’d do the nuking take-off! I took a
deep breath, hit the unlock switch for the co-pilot controls, and set my suit
comms to speak on broadcast channel.


“This is New
York survey plane co-pilot, Jarra Reeath. I have control.”


I heard a
different hum on my suit comms, which meant Gradin had opened a private channel
with me. I set my comms to speak on the private channel as well. We hardly
needed it now, because I could hear him perfectly well sitting next to me, but
it would be a help when our aircraft thrusters were on high.


“I’m keeping
pilot controls active,” said Gradin. “Those can override yours if necessary.”


Despite his
critical tone of voice, I found that reassuring and calmed down a little. I
used the hovers to lift the survey plane into the air, and slowly turned it
ready for take-off.


“I’m already over
sixty,” said Gradin. “Do you think we can get in the air before I reach my
hundredth and die of old age?”


I tensed again,
hit the thrusters hard, and pulled back on the stick. We shot forward, and I
heard Gradin gasp as we soared steeply up into the air.


“Unnecessarily
spectacular,” he said. “You’re even more heavy-handed on the thrusters than I
remembered.”


I giggled with
relief that the take-off was over. “You wanted me to hurry up.”


I banked the
plane and circled, still gaining altitude. Most of my previous flying had been
on survey flights, where you needed to stay low so the sensors could record as
much detail as possible, but this time I could go as high as I liked. I kept
flying wide circles, joyously increasing height all the time, until we were well
above the single small cloud in the sky.


“Exactly how
high are you planning to go?” asked Gradin.


“All the way to
Adonis. Hoo eee!” I yelled.


“There’s no need
to deafen me, and I strongly suggest you pay more attention to your control
panel. Your altitude is approaching red zone, and this type of survey plane doesn’t
have its own air system. If we go any higher we’ll need to fit oxygen booster
cells to our impact suits, which seems an unnecessary amount of trouble for a
flight like this.”


I glanced at my
control panel, saw the flashing warning message about my altitude, and levelled
off the plane. “Sorry.”


“All right, I’ve
seen enough to start planning your summer training schedule. Let’s land now.”


I obediently banked
left and eased off on the thrusters, letting the plane gradually lose height as
I flew over New York Fringe Dig Site. My attention had been on the sky before,
but now I was looking down at trees and fire-blackened ruins. Over to my right,
the ruins were taller, and the trees more sparse. I could see the skeletal
outlines of the ancient skyscrapers of New York Main Dig Site in the far
distance.


I made another
turn, so New York Main was behind me, and looked for the distinctive cluster of
domes that were New York Fringe Command Centre. They should be straight ahead
of me, but I couldn’t see them. I was disconcerted, panicked for a second like
a nardle, then saw the huddle of grey domes were further to my left than I’d
expected.


I side-slipped
off a bit more height, corrected my course, and started my approach run to the
landing area. I judged that exactly right, coming in low and ideally positioned
to land, so I just had to slow to stalling point and I was ready to make the final
transition from thrusters to hovers. That transition phase is the trickiest bit
of any landing, so I held my breath as the plane gently sank down on to the
ground, then gave a long sigh of relief as I hit the control to shut down
hovers.


As I did that, the
plane tilted sideways, and I heard a sickening crunch followed by a scraping
sound. I didn’t understand what was happening. The hovers were off, they were
definitely off, but the plane was still moving. Gradin’s hand slammed down on a
switch, the plane stopped, and there was a moment of silent suspense before he
spoke.


“You nuking
idiot! You total nuking idiot! You crashed my plane!”
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I still didn’t know what had gone
wrong, but I did know I wanted to die. I wanted to sink through the floor of
the plane I’d just wrecked, and the ground below it, heading on downwards until
I hit the magma layer and died a merciful death.


Gradin was still
ranting at me. “How can anyone make a flawless landing and then crash
the plane?”


The contempt in
his voice prodded me into movement. I fumbled blindly for the cockpit release,
climbed out of the plane, yanked off my hover tunic, and threw it back inside.
I wanted to run straight for the nearest portal and get out of here, but I’d
already smashed up a plane and I couldn’t steal an impact suit as well. I
headed for the misty shape of the nearby dome, and groped my way through a
door, then along a corridor to the changing room where I’d left my clothes.


“How stupid do
you have to be to cut hovers while the thrusters are still active on minimum?”


Gradin’s voice
followed me, shouting at me through the suit comms system. I was too numb with
shock to think of turning off the comms, so the tirade only stopped when I took
off my suit. I dragged my clothes on, returned the suit to the correct rack in the
store room, then headed for the portals in the reception area. The woman behind
the desk said something to me as I went by, but I didn’t turn my head to look
at her, just dialled America Transit 1 and stepped through the portal.


About five
seconds after I arrived in the Transit, I heard a soft chime. I reached for my
lookup and glanced at it, but the display was blurred and unreadable. I blinked
the tears out of my eyes and it abruptly came into focus. Gradin was calling me!


I hesitated, rubbed
the back of my hand across my face, and answered the call, speaking in a rush
before he could throw any more insults at me. “Don’t worry. I’ll never set foot
in a plane again.”


He started to say
something, but I ended the call and walked on towards the inter-continental
portals. My lookup gave another chime and I saw it was Gradin calling me again.
Nuke him! I’d told him I’d never set foot in a plane again, what more did he
want?


I rejected the
call, glanced at the overhead signs, and went to join the queue of people for an
inter-continental portal that was locked open to Europe. As the queue shuffled
forward, my lookup wailed for attention yet again, this time with the louder
sound of an emergency call. I could see people turning to stare at me. Why
couldn’t Gradin leave me alone?


I rejected the
emergency call, set my lookup to automatically block any future calls from
Gradin, and was left in peace as I walked through the portal. The signs told me
I was in Europe Transit 4 now, and I headed for the local portals. I was dialling
the code for my Next Step, when my lookup made a squawking noise I’d never
heard before, and flashed up a holo of a man in uniform. I gaped at him, open-mouthed.


“Jarra Reeath,”
he said. “We’ve had a report stating you’re rejecting emergency calls, and registering
concern for your welfare.”


Pure anger
helped me pull myself together and speak in an icily calm voice. “If you check
my travel record, you’ll see I’ve just been through several portals in rapid
succession so emergency calls may have failed to reach me. If whoever called
you had any sense they’d have realized I was portalling, waited a few minutes,
and tried again before bothering you.”


The man seemed
to glance down at something. “Your travel record confirms recent portal
transfers. I apologize for disturbing you.”


My lookup screen
went blank, and I went over to a quiet corner and called Gradin. The second he
answered, I screamed at him. “How dare you set the police on me?”


He laughed. “How
dare you crash my plane and run away without making a statement for my accident
report?”


“You told them
you were concerned for my welfare! You could have got me sent to Correctional
for psychological treatment!”


He shrugged. “I’m
sorry, but I was genuinely worried you might do something drastic. I saw the
surveillance vid of you going through reception, and the look on your face …
I’m not a nice man, Jarra, but I’m not actively evil. I instinctively yelled at
you when you crashed my plane, but I wasn’t trying to destroy you.”


My head started replaying
the humiliating moment when I crashed the plane. The crunch, the scraping
sound, the … I fought off the ghastly memory, and took refuge in my anger at
Gradin contacting the police. Being angry was good. Being angry blocked the
pain. Being angry kept my voice from shaking.


“You’ve spoken
to me now, so you know I’m fine. If you need me to make a statement about what
happened during the crash, I’ll do it. I’ve already said I’ll never set foot in
a plane again. Are we done now?”


He gave me an
annoying grin. “No, we aren’t done. You’re coming back tomorrow to practise
take-offs and landings.”


“What?”


“I said that
you’re coming back tomorrow to practise take-offs and landings.”


“What?” I
repeated the word again like a complete nardle. My ears obviously weren’t
working properly because he couldn’t have said that.


Gradin sighed
and spoke one word at a time. “Tomorrow. Take-offs. Landings. Please, don’t gawp
at me and say ‘what’ again, because we could keep this up for hours.”


“No. I’m not
flying again. Ever.”


“Yes, you are. You’re
flying again tomorrow. Aren’t you listening to me?”


I ran my fingers
through my hair. “You’re the one who isn’t listening. Everyone says you can
tell everything about a pilot from their landings, and I’ve proved I’m utterly
dreadful. I’ve given up.”


“Do you always
overreact like this every time you mess something up?”


I thought about my
science teacher, imagining what she’d say if she found out I’d crashed a plane.
An off-world comedian could make up a whole vid series of jokes about a dumb
ape crashing a plane.


“I’m not
overreacting. If I can’t do something well, then I don’t do it at all.”


Gradin shook his
head. “Being a perfectionist can be good, but you’re taking it too far. If you
give up and run away every time you make a mistake, you’ll never do anything
with your life.”


“What I do with my
life is my business, not yours.”


“When what you
do is crash my plane, you make it my business. Get back here tomorrow. Same
time.”


“But you didn’t
want to teach me to fly even before …” I broke off the sentence to avoid saying
the words.


“No, I didn’t,
but I don’t run away from things. When I start something, I finish it,
and …” Gradin pulled a face. “I may have seemed angry with you back there, but the
truth is I was really mad at myself. I had pilot controls active, so I could
have overridden you at any second. Your take-off was a bit enthusiastic but
otherwise fine. Your only problem in midair was when you lost your bearings for
a moment. A typical novice pilot error. You were forgetting your control panel
and using your eyes, and everything looks different from the air.”


Gradin had
noticed the moment when I couldn’t see the New York Fringe Command Centre domes.
What had given that away? He couldn’t have seen my face because it was hidden
inside my suit hood.


“Your landing
approach was well judged,” continued Gradin, “and the transition to hovers went
smoothly, so I got sloppy and didn’t pay attention to your shut down sequence.
If I had, I’d have seen you’d left the thrusters on minimum and shut them down
myself.”


“It was my
mistake.”


“It was our
mistake,” said Gradin. “You forgot your landing checklist, which was stupid. I
failed to give adequate supervision to an inexperienced pupil, which was
criminally negligent. I’m not running away from my mistake, and I’m not letting
you run away from yours either.”


“But we can’t
fly tomorrow. The plane is damaged.”


He laughed. “It
sounded far worse than it actually was. Planes are designed to survive much
more than just scraping along the ground on minimum thrusters, so there’s nothing
but a few scratches on the right wing tip stabilizer and the main body. If
Fringe Dig Site Command decides it needs a new coat of paint before it’s fit to
be seen in public, we’ll fly one of my other planes instead. Tomorrow. Same
time.”


I opened my
mouth to argue, but the holo of Gradin had vanished. He’d ended the call.


I stared down at
my blank lookup. Gradin was offering me a second chance at my dream of being a
pilot, but how could I go back to New York Fringe after what had just happened?
It wouldn’t have been so bad if I’d stayed in the plane and endured Gradin
yelling at me on the private channel that no one else could hear, but I’d made a
complete and utter fool of myself by running off. Everyone in reception had
seen me stumbling to the portal in tears. If Gradin had watched that scene on
the surveillance vid, then all the staff at Fringe Dig Site Command had
probably seen it too.


I couldn’t go back
there after that. I couldn’t face them laughing at me, and there was no point
anyway. I’d only do something stupid again and prove I really was a dumb throwback.


But if I didn’t
go back, I’d never get into a plane again. Never know the joy of escaping the
ground. Never have that crazy feeling that I could fly forever and reach the
stars.
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I spent a restless night, my dreams
full of crashing planes and crowds of people pointing at me and laughing. When
I woke up, I still didn’t know what I was going to do. Breakfast went by in a
blur, and then I had to spend the morning suffering Compulsory Core classes at
school.


Once you were 16,
you had to spend one morning a week on each of Social Responsibility and
Compulsory Core, and the rest of your time in specialist classes. Social
Responsibility was dominated by Hospital Earth’s attempts to persuade as many
of us as possible to go into childcare careers, while Compulsory Core was a cross-sector
legal requirement in every school on every world of humanity.


Compulsory Core
had the officially stated aim of promoting understanding, mutual respect, and
unity across the sectors. I’ve no idea how well it achieved its hopelessly
soppy intention in norm schools, but it didn’t work too well with the Handicapped
because most of the content was completely inappropriate for us.


This morning’s vid
was about politics, so the whole class were ignoring the big wall vid. Earth
was physically in the centre of Alpha sector, but wasn’t legally a member of
that or any other sector, so why would we care about how Parliament of Planets
and Sector High Congress were organized? We didn’t even get to vote for planetary
representatives, because Earth was run by a bunch of sector-appointed norms on
the main board of Hospital Earth.


We were in our
standard classes for Compulsory Core, so Issette was sitting next to me, drooling
over images of her favourite singer, Zen Arrath, on her lookup. Keon was on the
other side of me, apparently fast asleep. I sat between them, trying to force
myself to think calmly and logically about whether I should go back to New York
Fringe after school, and failing miserably. My head kept replaying the moment
when I crashed the plane. My ears were filled with the sound of the sickening
crunch as it hit the ground, and my stomach churned with shame and
embarrassment.


The tedium of
Compulsory Core finally ended, and we had our lunch break. I sat in silence,
prodding at my food with a fork rather than eating it, while the others
chattered away to each other. Eventually, Issette turned to frown at me.


“Jarra, what’s
wrong?”


“We’ve just been
forced to watch a vid about politics, when the Handicapped aren’t allowed to
vote,” I said bitterly. “What do you think is wrong?”


She gave me a
doubtful look, which showed she’d guessed there was something more going on here
than my usual frustrations at the way the Handicapped were treated, but didn’t
ask any more questions.


In the
afternoon, we split up into our study streams. Given Earth’s specialities, the
three major streams were naturally Childcare, Medical and History, with
everything else wedged together under Alternative Studies. Maeth, Ross, and Selia
were in Childcare stream, Issette, Vina and Ayden were in the Medical stream, I
was in the History stream, and Keon and Cathan were with the other oddities in
Alternative Studies.


I had no break
in the afternoon, because I wasn’t just studying standard modern history and
pre-history, but taking the extension classes in pre-history as well. I loved pre-history,
the days when humanity only lived on Earth. If I’d been born back then, everyone
would have thought I was totally normal. It was the invention of the drop
portal that changed everything, gave humanity the stars, and divided it into
the norms who streamed off to found new worlds and the Handicapped who were left
on Earth as it fell apart.


We were studying
the late twenty-third century that afternoon. That was the magical
time, the last years of pre-history when humanity’s science and technology was
at a peak that we still hadn’t regained. Wallam-Crane had invented the standard
portal, so people could travel freely around Earth. The legendary sprawling
cities of Earth still held countless millions.


No one thought
that within a hundred years those cities would be abandoned and falling into
ruins. No one realized that finding the doorway to the stars would lead to
disaster, as humanity overstretched itself in the greed to settle far too many
new worlds far too fast. No one knew the Earth data net would crash, robbing humanity
of half the knowledge they took for granted, and leaving civilization near
total collapse.


I tried to
forget the nagging issue of whether I’d go back to New York Fringe, and
concentrate on our history teacher talking about the lost technology of the
past, but it was hard to lose myself in my love of history when I was
constantly aware of the clock on the wall. The time seemed to be speeding by,
rushing me on to the moment when I’d have to make a decision.


“Central to the
twenty-third century society was an individual’s personal net,” said our
teacher. “These were completely invisible to anyone else, since there was no
actual display. You saw your personal net by means of signals sent directly to
the visual centre of your brain.”


He used his
lookup to project a set of glowing holo spheres around the room. “If you go and
stand in the centre of one of these spheres, you’ll see a holo recreation of
the view of a personal net.”


I went and stood
in the nearest sphere, and saw a mass of glowing images and data flowing around
me.


“Totally zan!”
said someone. “I wish I had a personal net instead of just a lookup.”


The bell rang to
signal the end of the school day, and the glory around me abruptly vanished as our
history teacher turned off the holo spheres. I came back from the past to the
present, and felt sick as I realized I was out of time. If I was going to
sacrifice my pride and go back to New York Fringe, I had to do it now. I
followed the rest of the class out of the door, and found Issette waiting for
me.


“Jarra, what’s the
matter?”


I shrugged. “Nothing.
I’ve just got to go over to New York Fringe to sort something out.”


She frowned. “Is
the pilot trying to wriggle his way out of teaching you to fly?”


I could never
talk to people about the things that really upset me. Not to my prying psychologist,
not to Issette, not even to Candace. Talking meant thinking about the problem.
Talking meant admitting it hurt. Talking took away all my defences.


“Not exactly,” I
said. “You’d better hurry or you’ll miss the block portal back to Next Step.”


Issette
hesitated for a moment, then waved her hands in despair and headed off to where
the first wave of kids was already vanishing through active portals. The first
window of scheduled block portals ended, the portals shut down for a moment and
then activated again. More kids went through until only a handful stood waiting
to dial their own individual destinations. One of them was Vina. As I walked up
to the portals, she glared at me.


“Have you stayed
here to spy on me?”


I sighed. “Of
course not. I didn’t go back to Next Step because I’m supposed to go to America
this evening.”


“Going flying
again?” She shook her head. “You’re obsessive, Jarra. Why can’t you do normal,
fun things like everyone else?”


She didn’t wait
for an answer, just turned away from me to dial a portal, using her left hand
to block my view of what portal code she was entering. A chaos stupid thing to
do, because it told me she was going to see Ben’s mother again.


I didn’t bother
to say anything. I’d made a complete mess of my own affairs so I could hardly
criticize Vina. Let her go ahead and make a nardle of herself if she wanted.


After Vina
walked through her portal, it deactivated. Everyone else had gone now. I stood
there alone, looking at the blank portal in front of me. Should I go to New
York or my Next Step? Should I sacrifice my pride or my dreams? Should I risk
making an idiot of myself for the second time and proving all the off-world
comedians were right?


I’d been
standing there for five minutes without moving, when I heard the sound of a
hideously familiar voice. I turned my head in alarm, and saw a group of
teachers were walking towards the portals. The science teacher was in the lead,
bellowing a series of complaints about the hot weather so none of the others had
a chance to say a word.


I was desperate
to escape before she noticed me and made one of her acid remarks about me and
science, so I hastily dialled Europe Transit 3, reassuring myself that going
there didn’t commit me to anything. Once in the Transit, I automatically joined
a queue and walked through an inter-continental portal to America, then headed
to the nearest local portal and dialled New York Fringe.


The portal
flickered to life and I stood there looking at it. I’d delayed my decision to
the final second, but I had to make it now. Did I turn round and head back to
Next Step, or force myself to walk through that portal?


Vina had said I
was obsessive, and she was right. I didn’t just spend every school day studying
history, I watched history vids in my spare time, and spent my school breaks excavating
ruins with the history club. On top of all that, I’d been going to ludicrous
lengths to try and learn to fly.


Why keep doing
these things? Why walk through that portal and humiliate myself? I didn’t have
to go to New York Fringe today. I didn’t have to go there ever again. I could
turn round right now, walk away, and do what Vina said. Forget the ruined
cities and the flying, and spend my summer break doing normal things like
everyone else.


I didn’t turn
round. I lifted my head and walked into the portal, because I wasn’t everyone
else. I was me. The stars were out of my reach, but I wasn’t going to spend the
rest of my life chained to the ground. I was going to get back in a plane and fly.











Chapter Thirteen


 


 


I hurried straight through the New
York Fringe reception area. Technically, I should report my arrival at the
desk, but the woman sitting behind it was the same one I’d spoken to about
getting my pilot’s licence, and she’d seen me leaving in tears yesterday. I wasn’t
sure whether I’d get criticism or encouragement from her, but I couldn’t handle
either.


I heard the
woman’s voice as I went through the door. She was speaking too quietly for me
to make out the words, but I guessed she was telling Gradin I was here. I ran
to central stores, grabbed the same impact suit I’d worn before, and sprinted
for the changing rooms. It was a pathetic gesture towards salvaging my pride,
but I’d show Gradin exactly how fast I could suit up.


I yanked off my clothes,
pulled on the skintight you wore under an impact suit, and then slowed down to
put on the suit itself. Rushing was counterproductive when you were putting on
an impact suit. Any sudden pull at the fabric would trigger it, so it went rock
hard the same way it did in an accident.


The second I had
the suit on, I set the displays to show my name and headed for the landing
area, pulling my hood up and sealing it on the way. The plane parked there had
long grazes scarring the paintwork on its side. I couldn’t spare more than a
single guilty look at them, because Gradin was already sitting in the cockpit, the
flashing lights in front of him showing he was running diagnostics and power checks.


I hesitated as
he turned towards me, tempted to run away again, but comforted myself with two
things. Firstly, Gradin’s startled movement showed he hadn’t expected me to be
suited up this fast. Secondly, he couldn’t see my face through the fabric of my
impact suit hood. That meant I didn’t have to worry about betraying expressions
or tears. Only my voice could give away my feelings and I’d keep my words to an
absolute minimum.


I accepted a
hover tunic from Gradin, put it on, and climbed into the co-pilot’s seat. Gradin
didn’t say hello, just started giving instructions.


“When pre-flight
system checks have finished, you’ll take off, do a couple of midair circles,
and come in to land. You’ll repeat that several times. Don’t worry. Nothing will
go wrong because I’ll be paying proper attention this time.”


I entered my
pilot code, then silently sat there watching the diagnostics finish. After that
came the moment I’d been dreading. The standard exchange on broadcast channel.


“This is New
York survey plane,” said Gradin. “Requesting clearance to launch.”


Needle stabs of
embarrassment hit me as I listened to a woman reply, hypersensitive to every
inflection in her voice. Had she heard about what happened yesterday? Was she
fighting back laughter? Was there a hint of sarcasm in the professional tone?


“This is Fringe
Dig Site Command. New York survey plane, you are clear to launch.”


“This is New
York survey plane. Pilot handing control to co-pilot for launch.”


And now it was
my turn. I unlocked the co-pilot controls, switched my comms to broadcast
channel for a moment, and forced out the words. “This is New York survey plane
co-pilot, Jarra Reeath. I have control.”


How had that
sounded to the people listening? Probably tense, but at least my voice hadn’t
been shaking. I moved on to face the next test, lifting the plane up on hovers
and positioning for take-off. Thankfully, Gradin wasn’t nagging me to hurry up
this time, so I could take a moment to prepare myself before engaging thrusters
and launching the plane skywards.


Safely up in the
air, I banked the aircraft to start the first of my two circles over the New
York Fringe Command Centre. Frankly, I’d have liked to fly dozens of circles, hundreds
of circles, staying up in the air for the full power capacity of the aircraft.
The idea of landing was terrifying the chaos out of me.


I was tempted to
tell Gradin I’d done all I could cope with today, and ask him to land the plane
for me, but doing that would make this whole ordeal totally pointless. I’d
messed up my last landing. I had to face up to that mistake, do it again, and get
it right. I knew that if I didn’t land the plane by the time I left this
evening, I’d never come back to try again.


What was the
worst that could happen anyway? I might manage to scratch the plane some more,
possibly even break a wing or smash it to pieces, but our impact suits would go
solid to protect us during the crash. I’d be able to run off in tears again
afterwards, just like I did yesterday, and Gradin wouldn’t try to make me come
back a second time.


I finished my
first circle, headed round a second time, and started my landing approach with my
body aching with tension.


“You’re much too
high,” said Gradin.


He was right. I
dipped the nose of the plane to correct that, overdid it, corrected again, and
blinked sweat out of my eyes as I stared at the landing area ahead. Getting
closer, closer, closer. I cut the thrusters to stalling point, transferred to the
hovers with a nasty judder, closed down thrusters entirely, then lowered the
plane to the ground and double-checked thrusters were properly off before
cutting hovers.


I sagged down in
my seat, feeling giddy with relief, and there was a short silence before Gradin
spoke.


“That was the
jerkiest flight I’ve ever suffered in my life. Let’s go round again and please try
to relax this time.”


I wanted to tell
him to nuke off, but counted to ten instead, then gathered my tattered nerves
together for the take off. After the second landing, Gradin sighed.


“Well, I suppose
that was fractionally less painful. Let’s go round again and …”


He let the words
trail off, because the lookup attached to his right forearm was making an
urgent bleeping noise. He groaned, tapped it, looked down at the display, and
groaned again. “As I was saying, let’s go to Athens.”


I was grazzed. “What?”


He ignored me and
spoke on broadcast channel. “This is New York survey plane. The Dig Site
Federation has sent out a general pilot alert. Athens has a major forest fire
heading for them and is requesting air assistance. Can you warn New York Main I’ll
need an emergency freight portal link to take my fire plane straight through to
Athens?”


“This is Fringe
Dig Site Command. Passing your message to New York Main. Does Athens need
volunteers for ground fire fighting as well?”


“This is New
York survey plane. Athens has already got a ground shift system organized with volunteer
teams from the dig sites in Europe, so they just need more fire planes now.”


My shocked brain
was remembering being in Athens last year, standing on a hillside and looking
across at the Acropolis. The breathtaking beauty of the ruins perched on their
high, rocky outcrop, the green of trees below dotted with the remains of other
buildings. The vast cities like New York had already been hit by plenty of
fires since they’d been abandoned. A forest fire could do little more damage to
them, but the precious ancient ruins of Athens …


Gradin turned
off his comms, opened the cockpit, jumped down to the ground, then turned to
look back at me. “Are you helping with this or not?”


“Me?”


“Yes, you.” He
unsealed the front of his hood, pulled it down, and frowned at me. “I could use
a co-pilot to work the scoops for me, but if you aren’t interested …”


I opened my own
hood, welcoming the chill of the breeze on my sweaty face, and savouring the
fresh air. I’d no idea what he meant by the scoops, but Athens was in danger,
and if I could do anything at all to save it … “I want to help.”


“Then you shift
this plane out of the way for a minute, while I get the fire plane out.”


He strode off to
the plane storage dome and opened its huge double doors. I was left sitting
alone in a plane for the first time ever. Feeling ludicrously nervous, I turned
on the hovers, and moved the survey plane at minimum speed towards the side of
the landing area. The fire plane was coming out of the storage dome now. I turned
my head to watch it go past me. It was white, like the survey plane, but with
red stripes on the wings.


Gradin’s voice
came over the private channel on my suit comms. “You can put the survey plane
in the storage dome now, while I start running diagnostics and power checks on
this one.”


I started the
survey plane moving again, and gulped as I looked at the dome doorway ahead of
me. I had to get the wide spreading wings of my plane through that.


“Plug the plane
in while you’re at it,” added Gradin. “I try to keep all my planes fully
recharged in case they’re urgently needed.”


I frowned in concentration
as I inched the plane forward through the doorway. There should be plenty of
clearance on either side, but it was hard to judge exactly where the fragile wingtips
ended. Once inside the dome, I parked in a clear space over by the wall to
avoid doing any clever manoeuvres.


I turned off the
hovers with a sigh of relief, opened the cockpit, jumped down and took a proper
look round. There were eight planes in here, and another outside. New York
Fringe Dig Site only had two planes, so the rest must belong to Gradin. Professional
pilots had their own planes assigned to them, and it made sense for Gradin to
bring his across from New York Main if he was basing himself at Fringe for the
summer. I just hadn’t expected him to have so many of them.


I went over to
the nearest recharge point, and dragged out a cable to plug in the plane. I
stuck my head in the cockpit for a moment, checked the power cell light was
flashing amber for a recharge, and then remembered something. I spoke on the
private channel to Gradin.


“It’s five hours
later in Europe than here.”


“I know,” he
said. “The night flying will be good experience for you.”


“I meant that if
I go to Athens, I won’t be back at Next Step in time for curfew roll call.”


“Don’t tell me
they still have the same oppressive rules they had back when I was a kid.
Chaos, I haven’t thought about curfew roll call in years.” He laughed. “I
missed it once, got chased down by a Hospital Earth Truant Officer, and forced to
wear a tracker bracelet for months. You’d better sprint and tell people in
reception you’re going to Athens. They’ll sort things out with your Next Step.”


You can’t sprint
at top speed in a heavy impact suit without totally exhausting yourself, but I
headed to reception at a sedate jogging run. The woman behind the desk gave me
an anxious look.


“I’m going to
Athens with Gradin.” I paused to gasp in a mouthful of air. “Please warn my
Next Step I won’t be back for curfew.”


“You’re going to
Athens?” Her face changed from anxious to startled. “Yes, I just heard about
the forest fire. I’ll explain what’s happening to your Next Step. I can get the
contact details from your record.”


I belatedly realized
what my arrival must have looked like. Running in still wearing an impact suit,
with my hair rioting and my face sweaty, she must have thought this was a
repeat of yesterday’s scene. I didn’t have time to worry about that now, I
couldn’t keep Gradin waiting, so I just turned and ran back out of the dome.


As I jogged back
across the landing area, I studied the fire plane again. There was something
strange about the shape of the cockpit.


“Hurry up,” said
Gradin. “Diagnostics have completed and we’ve got clearance to launch.”


I dived into my
seat. There was barely time for me to pull up my suit hood and seal it before the
plane was lifting on hovers. Gradin hit the thrusters and we soared upwards
before turning sharply. I could see the ominous black towers of New York Main in
the distance now, but my thoughts were on what was happening in Europe.


Over the
centuries, woods had expanded across its abandoned countryside, merging to
recreate ancient forests. There were fires every summer, started by lightning,
old house power storage units exploding, or something as trivial as sunlight
shining through broken glass. In a dry spell, they raced through tangled shrubs
and trees until they were stopped by heavy rain or burnt themselves out.


If a forest fire
threatened a settlement, people would grab their most important belongings,
portal out, and hope the automated water sprays would protect the buildings so
there was something to come back to later. Home E161/8822 had had a fire alert the
year I was 9. I remembered how Issette was in tears, clinging to her silly
fluffy toy, Whoopiz the Zen, as the staff herded us through the portal to an
evacuation centre that was in total chaos. We spent two days there, crammed in with
the kids from the other two Homes in the same settlement, as well as a whole mob
of distressed babies and toddlers from the nearby Nursery unit.


We were lucky
that time, because the wind changed direction and took the fire away to burn
itself out against a lake. The settlement, Home E161/8822, and Issette’s precious
fluffy toy collection survived undamaged, but Athens could …


“We’re just
hopping over to the freight link at New York Main.” Gradin’s voice interrupted
my thoughts.


I peered down at
the ground, watching the ruins gradually grow taller, and then saw an open area
ahead with the distinctive grey curves of flexiplas domes beside it. There was
a sharp crackling sound on the comms system.


“What was that?”
I asked.


“Suit comms did
an auto channel reset as we crossed the boundary between Fringe and Main.”
Gradin set his comms to speak on broadcast channel. “This is New York fire
plane entering New York Main air space. Commencing landing approach to New York
Freight Link.”


“This is New
York Main Dig Site Command. Welcome New York fire plane. We’ve cleared you a
landing area and are ready to dial you an emergency freight portal link to
Athens,” said a male voice.


The plane
steepened its descent and we landed on a large flat area. Over to our right
side, several transport sleds were parked in a group next to a small mountain
of flexiplas crates, and ahead of us were two freight portals. I frowned at the
sight of them. Freight portals looked huge compared to a normal passenger
portal, and a transport sled could easily drive through them, but our plane
wings were much too wide.


“How do we get
the plane through the portal?”


Gradin laughed.
“We fold the wings. The private pilot theory test only covers the very basics,
so you won’t know about folding wings, or fire plane scoops, or a host of other
things.”


A few weeks ago,
I’d believed I knew everything there was about being a pilot. It was a shock to
discover the amount I had to learn for my private pilot theory test, but again
I thought that was everything. Now I realized I’d been a complete nardle both
times. I still knew next to nothing about all the things a professional pilot
like Gradin did, or how they did them.


“Pay close
attention,” he said. “You may need to do this yourself one day, and it’s not
the sort of thing you want to get wrong. First, you set the aircraft control
systems to show advanced options, and select wing unlocking. The control
systems will ask you for authorization, so you enter your pilot code. After
that …”


He opened the
cockpit, and climbed out. I tore my eyes away from the control displays, which
were all flashing an alarming red, and hurried to jump down after him. The
fabric of my impact suit triggered as I landed on the concraz, freezing my legs
in position with my knees bent. I managed to keep my balance for a couple of
seconds before toppling over sideways. I cringed, expecting Gradin to laugh at
me, but instead he just sighed.


“I told you to
pay attention. You should have noticed I used the handhold on the side of the
plane to help me climb down instead of jumping. The cockpit of a fire plane is
higher off the ground than a survey plane because of the scoops. They’re
retracted at the moment, locked to the base of the plane.”


He pointed at
the plane. I saw that what I’d thought was just a deeper, bulkier cockpit than
usual, actually had a line where it could separate into two.


“You always, and
I mean always, keep scoops retracted and locked except in midair,” he said.


He turned away,
dropped to sit on the ground next to the wing of the plane, and reached up. The
fabric of my impact suit had relaxed now, so I could pick myself up, kneel next
to Gradin, and watch as he slid open a hatch under the wing.


“You turn the
lever from green to red to unlock the wing. Go round and do the other side for
me.”


I scrambled to
my feet, ran round to the other wing, found the hatch, and tried to turn the
lever inside. After a second spent struggling to move it, I worked out that you
had to pull the lever out a fraction to turn it. I looked round for Gradin, saw
he was back in the plane, and climbed in to join him. The control displays were
now flashing a faintly less worrying amber.


“The aircraft control
systems report the wings are unlocked,” said Gradin, “and are offering the
option to fold wings. I confirm and …”


I glanced out of
the window and saw the wings slowly folding back to the angle of a Military
dart spaceship. “Zan!”


“You obviously
never try flying with the wings folded, but you don’t need wings to move on
hovers.” Gradin lined the plane up in front of a freight portal and spoke on
broadcast channel. “This is New York fire plane. Ready to portal.”


“This is Dig
Site Command. Athens has a lot of incoming freight traffic at the moment. We’ll
activate your portal as soon as one of their current portal windows closes.”


Gradin whistled
tunelessly for fifteen seconds before the freight portal flared to life. The
plane moved forward and the bright sunshine of America vanished. We were in the
dusk of Europe now, looking at the dark bulk of the Acropolis set against a
skyline that glowed orange and red, not with the sunset but with flames.











Chapter Fourteen


 


 


I stared numbly at that glowing sky,
while my suit comms made the crackling noise that meant they were adjusting to
new dig site channels. I heard a woman urgently talking on the new broadcast
channel.


“This is Asgard
1. We’re losing control here. Have to pull back soon.”


That had to be
the voice of someone fighting the fire, and it sounded like they were in
trouble. I caught my breath, imagining what conditions must be like close to
that giant fire. Even wearing an impact suit, the heat would be …


“This is Ground
Command,” said a reassuringly calm, male voice. “Hold your ground, Asgard 1.
We’ve got a fire plane on approach run to dump water for you.”


Another male
voice spoke, pausing to gasp for breath between staccato sentences. “This is Cassandra
2. Can’t find Earth 8. Nothing but smoke and burning trees here.”


I added blinding
clouds of smoke to my mental image, and pictured a team of fire fighters lost
among blazing trees.


“This is Ground
Command. Cassandra 2, your suit location signals show you’re nearly with them.
Keep moving straight ahead.”


I became aware
of a voice that wasn’t coming from my comms. I turned my head and saw an impact
suit clad figure had run up to Gradin’s side of the plane and was urgently
yelling and pointing.


“We’re keeping a
launch area clear over to the right. Athens Air Control is running on channel 1.”


Gradin nodded
and moved the plane on past transport sleds and groups of people, turning to
the right to reach an open area of grass, before stopping and cutting hovers.


“Jarra, set your
suit comms to override broadcast channel with channel 1. We don’t want to hear
all the babble from Ground Command. They’ll be feeding information to Air
Control about who needs help, and Air Control will tell us what to do.”


It took me a
moment to work out how to override broadcast channel. By then, Gradin was
already speaking on channel 1.


“This is New
York fire plane reporting arrival. We have pilot and trainee co-pilot under
instruction.”


“This is Air
Control. Welcome New York. Circuit is running clockwise, repeat clockwise, picking
up water from the sea off Piraeus. You’ll be the tenth plane joining circuit.
Confirm please.”


“This is New
York. Confirming circuit is running clockwise and joining as plane ten.”


Ten planes! I’d
only ever seen one plane in the sky at a time. I’d thought all the stuff in the
theory test about maintaining a safe air distance from other aircraft was
pointless.


Gradin spoke to
me on the private circuit. “Opening the wings now. You can get out and lock
them for me.”


I watched the
wings move back to their normal position, then climbed down and carefully
adjusted the levers on both sides. When I climbed back in, the control displays
were flashing green.


“The system
confirms both wings out and locked,” said Gradin. “I acknowledge that, the
controls stop flashing, and we’re back to normal. Now look at the main display.”


I dutifully
looked, and saw a lot of red dots moving clockwise in a distorted circle. A
white dot near the centre of the circle was stationary.


“We’re the white
dot, and the red dots are the other planes?”


“Correct,” said
Gradin. “You can see a gap opening up between two of the red dots. That’s where
we’ll be joining circuit. Time for us to turn our lights on and launch.”


The plane lifted
on hovers, lights started flashing on both wing tips, and we headed up into the
evening sky that seemed pitch black in contrast to the bright orange light
below. I saw the white line of our course appear on the main display, directing
us to the position marked by a flashing white dot in the circle of red ones. Gradin
banked right to follow it, until the steady white dot that was where we were
merged with the flashing white dot of where we should be.


“We’re now in
circuit,” said Gradin. “If we keep in our designated position, we don’t need to
worry about colliding with anyone else.”


He paused before
speaking again in a pointed voice. “I hope you’re paying attention to all this,
because the Dig Site Federation doesn’t encourage us to teach people to fly out
of pure generosity. They’re always short of professional pilots, so they sometimes
call on the amateur pilots for help in emergencies. Next year, you could be
doing something like this solo.”


I imagined
myself alone in this plane, flying through the blackness and the smoke with
leaping flames below, and gulped. Gradin must have heard me, because he
laughed.


“I brought you
here to show you what being a pilot is really about. Not flying survey flights
over a dig site on a sunny day, but times like this.”


His voice lost
its usual edge of sarcasm. “I didn’t have to come and help with this. I
volunteered, and I didn’t do that to save a heap of historic, crumbling stones.
I came because there are hundreds of romantic idiots down there, fire fighting on
foot. When the fire moves too fast and traps them, impact suits will only
protect them for a few minutes before they start being slowly cooked alive, so
they need fire planes to help them. I came because that’s what pilots do when
people are in trouble.”


He laughed again
and now the sarcasm was back in his voice. “When stupid kids get themselves
treed by wolves, pilots come and help them. I’m not a nice person. I don’t care
about the people I save. I only help them because my ego loves it when they
thank the heroic pilot who came to their rescue, but my reasons aren’t
important so long as I do it. I brought you with me to see if you’ll be the
sort of pilot who helps people too. If you are, then every time you do
something heroic, my ego can smugly share the credit because I’m the one who
taught you to fly. If you aren’t, there’s no benefit to my ego so I’m wasting
my time on you. Now, scoops!”


I’d been
listening to him in startled disbelief, wondering if he could really be serious
about what he was saying, and the sudden change of subject confused me. Scoops?
Oh yes, I was here to help with the unknown scoops.


“The scoop
controls are in the centre so a solo pilot can work them with his left hand,”
said Gradin. “That isn’t ideal when you’ve got to fly as well, particularly if
you’re left-handed like me, so you’ll be working the scoops. They’re quite
simple. The red switch unlocks scoops. The control beneath it lowers and raises
scoops, and the one below that opens and shuts them. Understand?”


“Yes.”


“Now we’re
approaching the sea. Unlock the scoops, but don’t lower them into the water
until I say, because doing it when we’re moving at high speed will rip the
plane apart.”


I nervously hit
the red switch, keeping my hand well clear of the others.


Gradin dipped
the nose of the plane and cut thrusters back. I saw the darkness of the sea
below us, steadily getting closer.


“This is rather
like coming in to land,” said Gradin. “You need to be low and moving at minimal
speed, so you partially transition to hovers to help out thrusters. Get ready
to lower the scoops, and … Now!”


I used the
control to lower the scoops, there was a faint jerk, and the aircraft slowed
even further.


“The increased
drag tells you the scoops are in the water,” said Gradin, “so you hardly need
the flashing light on the controls. Open scoops for a few seconds to take in
water, close them, and raise them all the way up again but don’t lock them. We
won’t be locking scoops again until we come into land.”


When I’d raised the
scoops, we headed back towards the shore, increasing speed so the white dot of
our actual position caught up with the flashing white of our planned position
on the main display.


“How do we know
where to dump the water?” I asked.


“The main
display will mark it in blue, and give you an extra subtle hint by counting
down in big flashing numbers. I’ll be flying low over the flames at that point,
and you open scoops when the numbers get to zero. There’s sometimes a late
change of target, but Air Control will usually tell us that verbally as well as
change our flight plan. Most of the pilots here will be flying solo, and they could
miss a last minute change on the displays.”


I looked ahead
at the leading edge of the fire, a vast glowing V shape bearing down on Athens.
I hadn’t appreciated the sheer horrific scale of it until now.


“Deity aid us,”
I murmured.


Gradin laughed.
“I wouldn’t depend on it.”


I could see a
small black dot moving above the flames. That must be one of the other
aircraft. Something fell from it, a trailing curtain of water, and a patch of the
fire below faltered and died.


“After the water
hits, ground teams will move in with dusters,” said Gradin. “It looks like
Ground Command have given up hope of stopping the fire, and are concentrating
on the centre, trying to break the fire into two wings that pass Athens on
either side.”


There were
dusters in the stores at Fringe dig sites. Our history teacher had demonstrated
one once. You carried the bulky things with a shoulder harness, fed them with lumps
of rubble, and they sprayed out fine dust to smother a fire. A duster worked
impressively well against a bonfire, but a fire on this scale …


A blue cross
appeared on the main display, and Gradin started to lose height. The flames
seemed even larger now, we were flying through thick drifts of smoke, and the
plane gave a sudden lurch that made me gasp.


“It can get a
bit bumpy,” said Gradin.


I fought back
panic and managed a single word reply. “Yes.”


Numbers were
flashing on the main display. I tried to ignore how close the flames were and
concentrated on the countdown. When it reached zero, I opened the scoops, there
was another lurch and then we were climbing for height again.


“You can feel
the plane react to losing all the dead weight of the water,” said Gradin.


I belatedly
remembered to look back and down, but whatever impact we’d had on the fire was
out of view behind us.


“Now we head
back out to sea, pick up more water, and go round again,” said Gradin.


We did nine more
circuits, picking up water and dumping it on the fire. My nerves seemed linked
to the height of the plane, tensing as we went low to pick up water or to drop
it, relaxing as we gained height again. On the tenth circuit, we were low over
the fire, and I had my hand on the controls ready to open scoops, when the blue
cross and countdown suddenly vanished from the main display.


“This is Air
Control. New York abort drop, you have a new target. London abort drop, you
have a new target. Berlin abort drop, you have a new target.”


A new blue cross
appeared on the display, and Gradin banked the plane to the left, flying further
over the flames. “If they’re diverting three of us, it means a ground team is
trapped by the fire and we’re making them an escape route.”


I watched the
countdown reach zero, opened scoops, and twisted in my seat to look down
through the side window. Was that a transport sled down there among the smoke
and the flames? I couldn’t be sure. I wanted to change channel from Air Control
to Ground Command, find out if the team trapped by the fire were safe now, but
if I started messing around with my comms I might miss instructions meant for
us.


“This is Air
Control. Madrid abort drop, you have a new target.”


Gradin whistled
softly. “Four of us now. They must really be in a mess down there.”


I tried, and
failed, to look directly behind me. “Is there anything we can do?”


“We keep going.
We pick up more water.”


“This is Air
Control. Madrid abort drop, you have a new target.”


I frowned. Air
Control had already said that once.


“They’ve made it
out then,” said Gradin. “Madrid is going back to normal fire fighting.”


I gave a sigh of
relief.


“You can see why
they got in trouble,” added Gradin. “Just look at what’s happening down there.”


I looked down. I
could see it was easy to get in trouble with a fire this size, but … “I’m not
sure what you mean.”


“Look at the way
the flames are moving,” said Gradin. “The wind has changed direction.”


“Is that good or
bad?”


“Good, because the
centre and one wing of the fire is now heading away from Athens. Bad, because
the other wing of the fire is heading straight for it. Ground Command will be going
frantic right now, getting everyone on transport sleds and moving them to new fire
fighting positions.”


As we picked up
the next load of water and headed back inland, I could see Gradin was right.
The whole battle against the fire was shifting position, the circuit on the
main display had changed shape, and the blue cross of our target appeared in a
totally different place than before.


The countdown
had just started when I saw a fountain of flame ahead of us. We’d been losing
height ready to dump water on our target, but Gradin hit the thrusters hard and
we soared upwards again. I was wondering what the chaos had happened, when
Gradin spoke on the Air Control channel.


“This is New
York. We skipped our drop because of an explosion on the ground. Probably an
old home power storage unit.”


Now I understood
what had caused that fountain of flame. All the homes abandoned during Exodus
century had had a power storage unit. Most had failed and lost their power long
ago, but some were highly unstable and would explode in the heat of a fire.


“This is Air
Control. New York, you have a new target.”


We dumped our
water on the new target. We’d flown five uneventful circuits after that, when a
chiming sound came from the storage pocket on my left. That was my lookup
crying for attention. I hesitated, grabbed it, and checked the display. It was
Issette calling me.


“Can I answer
this?” I asked.


“Of course,”
said Gradin, in full sarcasm mode. “Chat all you like. It’s not as if we’re
doing anything important here.”


I sighed. “My
friend, Issette, is calling me from my Next Step. I’d like to check what’s
happening about me missing curfew.”


“Oh, all right
then. Check how the prison guards are reacting to one of their inmates going
missing.”


I giggled and
answered my lookup. An image of Issette’s head appeared, with Keon looking over
her shoulder.


“Jarra, Jarra,
Jarra,” she gasped. “Is that you in the suit? Are you really fighting a forest fire
at Athens?”


“It’s me,” I
said, “and yes. New York Fringe called the Principal with my message then. How
did she take it?”


“They called her
during dinner,” said Issette. “She did that thing of hers that’s like yelling,
only in a quiet voice, and told them it was far too dangerous for someone still
underage and you had to come back immediately.”


“But I can’t,” I
said.


“Don’t worry,”
said Issette. “The Principal got another call a bit later, went off somewhere
private to answer it, then came back looking chaos furious and said you wouldn’t
be back for curfew. We couldn’t work out what had happened.”


There was a
laugh from beside me. “What happened,” said Gradin, “was New York Fringe Dig
Site called the Dig Site Federation, the Dig Site Federation called Hospital
Earth’s Planetary Administration Division, and they called your Principal and
told her to keep her nose out of things.”


“They did?” I
shook my head in disbelief. “Why would they do that?”


“Because Planetary
Administration’s emergency response teams sometimes call on Dig Site Federation
pilots for help,” said Gradin. “The last time we fought a forest fire as
massive as this one, it was to stop it destroying Australia Off-world and its
staggeringly expensive interstellar portals. That means Hospital Earth have a
vested interest in encouraging a new pilot to learn about fire fighting, and
are happy to ignore minor technicalities like her being a few months underage.”


He paused. “By
the way, Issette, I’m Gradin, the unfortunate person teaching Jarra to fly. I
hate to interrupt this conversation with trivia, but our target just appeared.”


I glanced at the
main display, where the white dot of our position was rapidly approaching the
blue cross of our target. “Oh chaos! Hold on, Issette, I’ll talk to you again
in a minute.”


I wedged my
lookup at the side of the control panel, and concentrated on the countdown. I
heard a loud squeak of panic from Issette as we swooped low across the fire,
and realized she must be able to see the view out of the window, but I couldn’t
do anything about it now. The countdown hit zero and I opened the scoops, the
plane lurched upwards as always when we dumped water, and there was another
squeak from Issette. I grabbed the lookup again.


“I’m back.”


“You scared me
to death!” Issette shrieked at me. “I thought you were crashing!”


“Sorry.
Everything’s fine. We were just diving to dump water on the fire.”


“You scared me to
death too,” said Keon. “An extremely terrifying possible future life just
flashed before me. It was a very edifying moment. I can see you’re totally
addicted to doing dangerous things, and there’s no hope of you ever giving them
up to lead a normal existence.”


I sighed. “I may
be forced to give them up. If the Principal is really angry about me coming
here, she’ll stop me spending the summer break at New York Fringe.”


“No she won’t,”
said Gradin. “You just have to tell your Principal you’re going to New York
Fringe to get your pilot’s licence, and she won’t dare to lift a finger to stop
you in case she gets another lecture from some high up official. I think your
Principal will be cheering and waving flags next Year Day when she gets rid of
you permanently. Now if you’ve quite finished chatting …?”


“Yes. Issette,
Keon, I have to go now. I’ll see you soon.” I ended the call and put my lookup
back in the storage pocket.


“Your boyfriend seems
to strongly disapprove of you flying over forest fires,” said Gradin.


“My boyfriend?
Oh, you mean Keon. He’s not my boyfriend.”


“Perhaps he was
considering becoming your boyfriend.” Gradin laughed. “If he was, then I think
he’s changed his mind now. Well, that’s his problem. Let’s concentrate on what
we’re doing.”


I forgot about
Issette, Keon, and the Principal, as Gradin and I fought the fire through the
night, flying more circuits, far more circuits, what seemed like endless numbers
of circuits. The fire had divided into two now, and one part was heading off
along the coast. I wondered if there was a settlement in that direction,
pictured them getting a fire alert and evacuating, and felt vaguely guilty that
we weren’t doing anything to help. We couldn’t fight both halves of the fire
though, and you didn’t risk lives to save a settlement that could be rebuilt in
days. The only reason everyone was here fighting this fire was because we were
historians, Athens was irreplaceable, and we loved it.


Well, everyone here
loved Athens except Gradin. He claimed he didn’t care about the ruins, or even
about the people fighting the fire. He said he was only here because his ego
enjoyed playing the heroic pilot coming to the rescue. I wasn’t sure if I
believed that or not. By now, we’d helped get half a dozen ground teams out of
trouble by dumping water on them, and every time I’d heard Gradin give a brief,
tuneless whistle. Did those whistles indicate worry or just excitement?


Whatever his motives,
whether it was pure vanity or he secretly cared and wouldn’t admit it, Gradin had
been doing this sort of thing for forty years. I could see he was good at it,
brilliant even, and must have saved a lot of lives, so …


“Why are you
retiring?” I asked. “Surely portal delivery pilots don’t fight forest fires, or
at least not as often as pilots on dig sites.”


He sighed. “How
are you feeling right now, Jarra?”


“A bit scared
still.”


“I meant
physically.”


I shrugged. “I’m
starting to ache a bit from wearing a heavy impact suit for hours.”


“I’m aching a
lot,” said Gradin. “My ego still enjoys doing this, but I’ve reached the age
where my body objects to spending too many hours in an impact suit. Rejuvenation
treatments help, but it’s still time for me to start taking things a little
easier. You’ve got forty years before you hit this problem, so don’t worry
about it.”


I wasn’t going
to worry about it. Forty years was an impossibly long time, more than twice my
whole life. We did two more circuits in total silence, before I heard a new female
voice speak on my comms.


“This is Air
Control. We’re going to do a rolling handover to the next shift, replacing one
plane each circuit, and give you all an eight-hour break. London, you’re first.
Complete this circuit and head into land. New Tokyo will then launch and take
your spot.”


“We’re the tenth
plane in circuit,” said Gradin, “so we’ve got to do ten more circuits, and then
we’ll only get eight hours’ rest. That’s the worst thing about such a big fire.
They need so many of us in the air at once that they can only run two shifts,
not the three they need to give us a decent break.”


I thought eight
hours of freedom from my heavy, restrictive impact suit sounded like blizz,
pure utter ecstatic blizz. I’d be able to do wonderful things like shower,
drink, eat, and sleep. Since Gradin was grumbling about it, I toned down the
enthusiasm of my reply.


“Eight hours
isn’t bad.”


“Tell me that
after you’ve been alternating eight hours of flying with eight hours of rest
for a week.”


“A week! You
really think we’ll be here that long?”


“I’ve known it
take that long with a big fire,” said Gradin, “and this one isn’t just big but
has a strong wind behind it. It came in too fast for Ground Command to burn a
firebreak barrier, but even if they had the fire would have jumped it. They’ve
got a lot of people tied up putting out small secondary fires started by
burning debris carried on the wind.”


He sighed. “We
need rain on our side to win this one. I hope the wind is a sign the hot spell
is going to break up into storms.”


“Before Exodus
century, they used to have weather forecasting that …”


I remembered my
promise not to talk about history and shut up, but too late. Gradin was already
groaning.


“Is this ancient
weather forecasting the remotest use to us now? Is it going to tell us when
we’ll get rain, or help us put the fire out?”


I kept carefully
quiet until Air Control finally announced that Sydney would be replacing us. We
left the circuit, went into land, and I climbed down from the plane feeling
stiff and shaky with exhaustion. I unsealed my hood, eager to escape the musty
filtered air of the suit system, but the wind stank of smoke and was full of
floating fragments of ash.


“Get as much
sleep as you can,” said Gradin. “In eight hours’ time, we’re doing this all
over again.”











Chapter Fifteen


 


 


I had the luxury of a proper bed
and a whole room to myself during the rest break, while others slept in sleep
sacks on the crowded floors of hastily erected mobile domes. Gradin laughed at
my embarrassment, telling me a single pilot in the air was more important to
the defence of Athens than dozens of people fire fighting on the ground, so it was
vital pilots had the chance to sleep properly.


He was perfectly
right, except for one key fact. I wasn’t a pilot, just a clueless kid operating
the scoop controls. That might make Gradin’s life a bit simpler, but it
certainly wasn’t a crucial contribution because most of the pilots here were
flying solo and operating the scoops themselves. I felt I didn’t deserve special
treatment, and I said so, but Gradin just yawned, told me to shut up, and
walked off to his own room.


So I slept in
undeserved luxury, dreaming I was flying a fire plane above a forest fire that
wasn’t threatening Athens but my Next Step. Everyone had evacuated, but I had
to save the building because Issette had left Whoopiz the Zen in her room. To
add to the weirdness, the rest of the settlement had vanished, and our Next
Step was standing alone in an immense forest. I was trying to find the sea so I
could fill the scoops with water, but there was nothing but endless trees below
me. I was still frantically searching when the alarm on my lookup jerked me
awake with a start.


I showered,
checked the pile of cartons someone had left in my room, drank some frujit and
ate half a helping of Osiris mash, then struggled back into my impact suit.
Once outside, I paused to look at the horizon. Was the fire burning a little
less fiercely, or did it just seem that way because it was daylight?


I found our
plane, but Gradin wasn’t there yet. I put on my hover tunic and climbed into my
seat. Still no sign of Gradin. I hesitated, then entered my pilot code and
started running the diagnostics and power checks.


Gradin arrived a
couple of minutes later, his suit already sealed. He shrugged his way into his
hover tunic, glanced at the flashing lights on the control panel, and gave a grunt
that seemed to indicate approval, before climbing into the plane and settling
down into his seat with a groan.


“Here we go
again. Check your hover tunic. Set your comms. Abandon your sanity.”


I gave a
startled giggle, and he groaned again.


“No giggling.
Definitely no giggling.” He tapped his comms controls and spoke on the Air
Control channel. “This is New York. We need at least three more hours’ sleep
but we are, reluctantly, ready to launch.”


“This is Air
Control,” said a female voice. “I haven’t slept at all in over twenty-four
hours, Gradin, and I’m not grumbling.”


“This is New
York. You’re ten years younger than me, Valeska.”


“This is Air
Control. Sydney, please complete this circuit and head in to land. New York
will then stop complaining, launch, and take over your spot.”


Gradin set his
comms to speak on the private channel with me again. “Thirty years ago, Valeska
and I were together in Shanghai. A solar storm brought down the Earth portal network
and stranded us in a dig site dome for three days. Unfortunately, there were
twenty other people there as well, and she ended up marrying one of them. It
was a lucky escape. For her, if not for me.”


I didn’t reply,
just sat there in cautious silence during the take-off, wondering if it was
really Gradin inside that suit or a stranger. He seemed much less sarcastic
than usual, almost friendly.


He waited until
we’d taken up our position in the circuit and filled the scoops with seawater
before speaking again. “You’re still here then.”


“What?”


“You didn’t run
away in the rest break.”


I was grazzed. “Of
course not. Did you think I would?”


“It seemed possible.
You were scared yesterday, and you’d already run away once after scratching my
plane.”


I winced at the
reminder.


“I brought you to
Athens to see if you’d make a real pilot or not.” Gradin laughed. “A trial by
fire. You did pretty well. You didn’t run away during the rest break. You’re
back for more today. That means I’m taking you seriously now. I’ll fly the next
three circuits, and then we’ll swap over. You can fly for a bit while I take
over scoops.”


I gulped. “Me? Fly?
Here?”


“Yes. I just
said I’m taking you seriously now. It’s obvious most pilots you’ve flown with have
taken the lazy option. They’ve done the take-off and landing themselves to
avoid putting in too much effort teaching you, and then sat back and relaxed
while you did the boring work of flying their dig site survey legs for them. The
end result is you’re still a novice on landings, but you’re a perfectly
competent pilot in midair.”


“Yes, but …”


“But what?”
asked Gradin. “Even if you stay an amateur pilot rather than a professional,
you’ll probably end up helping with something like this eventually. Better to
get some experience of it here with me, rather than come back in a year or two
and try it for the first time solo.”


He was right. If
I was ever going to do this, it made sense to do it now. The only argument
against it was to say I wasn’t the sort of pilot who’d ever do it. To say I was
the sort of pilot who enjoyed flying surveys over a dig site on a sunny day,
but would let Athens burn without lifting a finger to save it.


Gradin wouldn’t
think much of me if I said that. More importantly, I wouldn’t think much of me
either, so I kept quiet and tensely studied every move Gradin made for the next
few circuits. After we’d dumped the third lot of water, he spoke on the Air
Control channel.


“This is New
York pilot handing control to co-pilot.”


I hit the unlock
switch for the co-pilot controls, moistened my lips, and spoke on Air Control myself.
“This is New York co-pilot, Jarra Reeath. I have control.”


“This is Air
Control,” said Valeska’s voice. “Noting that with interest.”


I switched my
comms back to the private channel and concentrated on the flying. This was far
harder than flying a survey plane over a dig site. Things were bumpy with the
heat from the fire, the strength of the wind, and the scoops dragging beneath
the plane. I was also painfully aware I had to keep precisely in position
because I was sharing the sky with nine other planes.


“When we’re over
the sea, I’ll talk you through the speed and height changes,” said Gradin. “Filling
the scoops is a lot easier in daylight than at night.”


I grunted an
acknowledgement, my eyes torn between the view ahead and the main display of
the control panel.


“We’re approaching
the coast,” said Gradin. “Start losing height.”


I dipped the
nose of the plane as I flew on towards the sea, crossed the coastline, and
looked down at the waves below.


“Ease off the
thrusters now. Imagine you’re coming into land.” Gradin paused for a moment. “Lose
a little more height, and … That’s it. Keep this height, slow to stalling speed,
then transition to hovers but keep the thrusters running on minimum as well.
Rather like your crash landing.”


Why did he have
to remind me of that? I held back an angry response, concentrating on balancing
thrusters and hovers.


“Scoops in
three, two, one, now!” said Gradin.


I felt the jerk
as the scoops entered the water, increased hovers, and found I needed to
increase thrusters a fraction as well.


A few seconds
later, Gradin spoke again. “Scoops are full and out of the water. Climb for
height now and then cut hovers. The plane feels sluggish, doesn’t it?”


“Yes.” I gasped
out the single word.


“You did that
well,” said Gradin, “but next time please remember you’re allowed to breathe.”


I gulped in air
and giggled.


“But not allowed
to giggle,” he added. “Now, dumping the water is much simpler. You just slow
and lose a bit of height to make sure you hit the target. The fire beneath you
can be distracting but you have to learn to ignore it.”


Minutes later, I
was trying to ignore the flames beneath me. They somehow seemed much higher and
brighter now I was flying the plane.


Gradin was
giving me directions again. “The display countdown has started, so that’s your
cue to start losing speed and height. Remember to breathe this time. Just a
little lower and … three, two, one, now!”


The plane
responded to losing the dead weight of water by bouncing upwards. Up was good. Up
was away from those flames. I climbed for a bit more height and flew on in the
circuit of planes, gradually curving my way round to fly back towards the sea.
My jangling nerves relaxed. Gradin would take control now.


“That went quite
well,” said Gradin. “You can fly a few more circuits for me.”


Chaos! How many
circuits did he mean when he said a few more? Two or three? I considered
asking, but decided it wouldn’t make things any easier. I flew on for the next
circuit, another, and six circuits later I was blinking sweat out of my eyes
and still flying. Gradin had stopped talking me through every move by now, just
throwing in the occasional comment on speed and height.


We’d picked up
water and were heading inland towards the fire, when Gradin suddenly leaned
forward in his seat and whistled. There was a jet of flame shooting up from the
fire where a power storage unit had exploded. The plane ahead of us in the
circuit, Paris Coeur, was rocketing skywards on full thrusters to get clear.


Gradin gave a
grunt and relaxed back into his seat again. “Keep an eye on the main display,
Jarra. The explosion should have died down before we reach it, but I expect Air
Control will play safe and divert us round it anyway.”


Gradin was
right. The white line of our course on the main display changed to send us on a
gentle curve round where the power cell had exploded. I was banking to the left
when I heard a woman’s urgent voice on Air Control channel.


“This is Paris
Coeur breaking circuit, breaking circuit! Thrusters are overheating, must have
been hit by some debris from the …”


Paris Coeur was
breaking circuit, changing course for an emergency landing! One of the seemingly
pointless rules I’d learned for my theory test wasn’t pointless at all. Paris
Coeur had total priority now. Other aircraft should take evasive action to
avoid a collision. Other aircraft included me!


I looked ahead, anxiously
watching Paris Coeur, and saw the aircraft altering course to head towards
Athens. If I …


The plane ahead seemed
to falter, tipped sideways, and dived at a sickeningly steep angle towards the
ground, smoke trailing behind it.


“Nuking hell!”
Gradin’s voice shouted in my ear. “She’s on fire! Get out, get out, get out,
get …”


He broke off as
something small fell clear of the plane, tumbling downwards at speed for a few
seconds before slowing. The pilot’s hover tunic had cut in to break her fall.


“She’s jumped,”
said Gradin. “Jarra, pay attention!”


Chaos take it, I
couldn’t be paying more attention than this!


“That pilot’s
going to land in the heart of the fire. Her impact suit won’t take that level of
heat for long. We have to try and pick her up with our scoops.”


We had to what? I
opened my mouth but no words came out.


Gradin was still
talking. “I’ll work scoops. You’re flying. We dump water right on top of the
pilot, turn, and come back positioned as if we’re filling the scoops. I’ll talk
you through exactly what to do.”


He paused for a
second. “Jarra, do you understand? Talk to me! Are you going to help me with
this, or are you freezing up on me?”


I forced myself
to speak. “I’m helping. Shouldn’t you be flying though?”


“No! It needs an
expert on the scoops to have any chance of this working.”


There’d been
dead silence on the Air Control channel, but now Valeska started talking. “This
is Air Control. Paris Coeur is down. Paris Coeur, respond please.”


There was no
answer. The falling figure had just hit the ground. Their impact suit would
have triggered hard to protect them, and they’d probably blacked out for a few
seconds.


Valeska was
calling Paris Coeur again when Gradin interrupted her. “This is New York. We’re
coming in to try a pickup with scoops. Paris Coeur, are you awake yet?”


“This is Paris
Coeur,” said a dazed female voice.


“This is New
York. We’ll dump water on you, then come back. When the scoops touch, you jump in
and yell.”


Another female
voice joined the conversation. “This is London. If you don’t make it first try,
New York, bank away to the right. I’m coming in behind you and I’ll dump water
to keep things under control. You can come round to follow me in for a second
attempt. I’m flying solo so I can’t try this myself.”


“This is Air
Control. New York, your target is set to Paris Coeur suit location. All other planes
ignore targets and stand by to assist New York with water drops.”


I looked at the
blue cross on my screen, and altered course slightly to head straight for it. I
heard Gradin speaking again, back on our private channel now.


“This is just like
a standard water drop, Jarra, but you’re going to bank round immediately
afterwards and come back as if you’re picking up water from the ocean. You’re
doing the flying, because I know you can handle that. I’ve seen you do it.”


I didn’t reply.
The blue countdown had started and I was totally focused on my approach to my
target.


“You have to
come in a fraction lower and slower than usual. We need to drop this water
perfectly on target,” said Gradin.


I lost a bit
more height, slowed, and felt the aircraft jerk upwards as the water fell.


“Turn hard right,”
said Gradin.


I was already
turning, coming round, watching the main display rather than trying to see
where I was through the drifting smoke. I lined myself up for the approach,
glanced ahead, and saw an area without flames. I came in low over it, slowed to
stalling point, and engaged hovers. Gradin wasn’t saying anything, which I
hoped meant I was in the right place. A gust of wind caught the plane, and I
fought to keep it still. Chaos, what was happening? I didn’t dare to take my
eyes off my control panel.


“Nuke it, we’ve
missed her,” said Gradin. “Climb for height, and bank right. We’ll let London
drop water and then try again.”


I hit the
thrusters, and banked right, losing all sense of direction as I flew through
smoke. As I came out of it, I caught a glimpse of another aircraft. That had to
be London, so I turned to follow it and saw its trail of water rain down on the
fire.


“Here we go
again,” said Gradin. “Last time I lowered scoops to maximum but they were still
too high. I need you to go a bit lower this time.”


Lower? If I went
any lower than last time, I’d be underground! I held my breath as I lined up
for my target, lost height, and did the balancing act between thrusters and
hovers again. How close was I getting to the flames? If they so much as touched
a wingtip …


A voice screamed
on broadcast channel. “In!”


“Up!” Gradin’s
shout came a split second later.


I hit the thrusters
and pulled back on the stick, climbing hard. Had we got the Paris Coeur pilot
or not? The plane didn’t feel sluggish, but a pilot would weigh much less than
a full load of water.


“This is New
York. Paris Coeur, how are you?” Gradin asked on Air Control channel.


“This is Paris
Coeur. You’ve got my right leg trapped in the scoop jaws, but my suit’s
triggered to protect me. Suit seems to have survived the fire but my hover
tunic is just cinders.”


“This is Air
Control. Paris Coeur, telemetry from your suit is green except for your right
leg which shows solid amber.”


“This is New
York. Breaking circuit and heading for Athens.”


I heard Gradin’s
words and turned for Athens. We’d picked up the pilot, but now a new problem
occurred to me. How did we get her down? We couldn’t just drop her over Athens
without a working hover tunic. We couldn’t land with scoops out. If we dropped her
in the sea, her heavy impact suit would sink like a stone, so …?


I didn’t need to
ask the question because Gradin was still talking on Air Control channel. “Paris
Coeur’s suit has been through a lot of heat and two triggers in fast succession.
It may not survive the stress from the scoop jaws for too long, so I suggest we
use a mobile dome instead of waiting for people to set up foam.”


We were going to
use a mobile dome? To do what exactly?


“This is Paris
Coeur. Sounds good to me.”


“This is Air
Control. We have some mobile domes set up as sleeping quarters. The one to the
west is clear of other buildings, so we’re evacuating that for you.”


Gradin swapped
from Air Control to our private channel. “Jarra, you see the western mobile
dome, the one on its own?”


I could see a
huddle of three small, grey flexiplas domes, but not one on its own. I started
to say so, then spotted the solo dome beyond them. Several figures were running
clear of it. “Yes, I see it.”


“We’re going to
use that as a nice soft landing area for the Paris Coeur pilot. She’ll bounce
on the thin flexiplas roof and slide off to the ground. Start losing height now.”


Would this
really work? Everyone seemed convinced it would but … I shook my head, dipped
the nose of the plane, and turned to line up with the mobile dome.


“A bit lower,”
said Gradin. “That’s it, now keep your height and speed constant for me.”


I was
concentrating so hard on staying level, that I didn’t see the movement of
Gradin’s hand as he opened the scoops, or realize the slight lurch of the plane
was us losing the weight of the pilot. I just heard the voice on Air Control
channel.


“This is Paris
Coeur. Safely down, thank you everyone. Anyone got a spare fire plane I could
borrow?”











Chapter Sixteen


 


 


Two days later, I was standing among
a crowd of strangers in impact suits. Hoods down, faces lifted to the sky, we
were laughing, glorying in the pouring rain. The hot dry weather had broken at
last, and nature had casually extinguished the fire we’d been fighting for what
seemed like an eternity.


I felt someone
tap my arm and turned to see Gradin, his sandy hair drenched with water and
clinging tightly to his head.


“Jarra, it’ll be
mayhem here for days with all the people and equipment that need to be
portalled back home. Rather than hang around fighting for a spot in the freight
portal queue, Alice is going to fly Immy back home.”


After days of
hearing Air Control refer to pilots using the names of their dig sites, it had
been strange to meet the real people and learn their actual names. Alice was the
professional pilot at London Main, and Immy was Paris Coeur. Immy had thanked
us for rescuing her, while I stood there like a nardle in awed silence. When I
thought how she’d fallen into the heart of a fire, been rescued, and insisted
on going straight back to fire fighting in a borrowed plane … Well, respect!


“I thought I’d
fly to Paris Coeur as well,” continued Gradin. “I can indulge my ego with a bit
more gratitude from Immy, and then use Paris Coeur’s freight link to get my
plane back to New York.”


I frowned at him
and he grinned back at me. “I warned you what I’m like, Jarra. You may have been
embarrassed when Immy thanked us, but I adore that sort of thing. Everyone
knows if I heroically save someone, they have to spend hours fulsomely thanking
me and telling me how wonderful I am. The last person I rescued said he’d
rather die than suffer it again.”


I couldn’t help
giggling.


“I’ll take a bit
of a detour on my way to Paris Coeur,” continued Gradin, “and drop you off at
your Next Step, but only if you stop the giggling. Come on!”


I chased after
Gradin as he dodged his way out of the crowd. Over on the landing area, one
fire plane was just taking off, while a row of others were parked neatly to one
side. We went across to the New York plane and climbed in.


“I think I’ll
set up the course to your Next Step and you can do the flying as one of your
mandatory cross-country training flights,” said Gradin. “I’ve done more than
enough work lately.”


I looked out at
the water bucketing down from the sky. “What about the rain?”


“What about it?
Were you planning to only fly in dry weather?”


Air Control
channel had shut down, so I called the ordinary broadcast channel to get
permission to launch. A man’s voice replied.


“This is Dig
Site Command. New York fire plane, please wait two more minutes before
launching to allow London fire plane to clear Athens air space.”


I shook my head
in disbelief. “They had ten planes up there fighting the fire, but now we can
only have one at a time?”


Gradin laughed.
“The rules say they have to have an Air Control channel running if they have
more than one plane in their air space, and they don’t want to make the effort
for the sake of a couple of minutes. Once we’re clear of Athens, we’ll need to
talk to Europe Air Control. I’ll do that, but you listen closely. Their
protocols are nothing like those of a dig site.”


We waited the
two minutes and then took off, flying north-west towards my Next Step. The
pouring rain made visibility bad, but it was no worse than flying through
smoke. After about twenty minutes, the rain eased and then stopped entirely. I
relaxed and enjoyed the novelty of flying over peaceful countryside.


“I’m not sure
the Principal of my Next Step will approve of me landing a plane in the grounds,”
I said.


“Chaos take your
Principal,” said Gradin. “You can land a plane wherever you like. You’re one of
the thousand now, Jarra.”


“I always have
been,” I said bitterly.


“Pay attention,”
said Gradin. “I didn’t say one in a thousand, but one of the
thousand. I’m not talking about you being Handicapped, but about you being a
pilot. Less than a thousand people on Earth can fly a plane. You’re one of them
now. There’s still the technicality of you getting your licence, we’ll sort that
out this summer, but you’ve already proved to me you’re a pilot.”


Jubilation hit
me, sweeping away the bitterness. I’d helped save Athens, and this summer I’d
get my pilot’s licence.


There was a
glitter in the distance now, which had to be the flicker force fence around our
destination settlement. I watched it drift closer, flew over it, and banked
round above the rows of small homes and the shopping square, heading for the huge
dome of my Next Step. It was early evening, and I could see a few figures sitting
outside on the lawn.


I circled,
losing height, and a lot more people came running out of the main door and
stood on the lawn staring upwards. I frowned and circled again, considering
whether I should call Issette and ask her to move people off the lawn so I
could land, but they must have worked out what was happening because they all suddenly
backed off towards the dome wall.


“Please, Gradin,
don’t let me crash this time,” I said. “I don’t want to look an idiot in front
of my friends.”


He laughed. “I
won’t let you crash.”


I came into
land, frantically concentrating on the transition to hovers. Once the plane was
safely on the grass, I double checked both thrusters and hovers were shut down,
then let out a sigh of relief. I unsealed my hood, opened the cockpit, and saw my
friends running towards me.


“Hoo eee!” I
yelled at them as I climbed out.


“Jarra, Jarra,
Jarra!” Issette grabbed me and hugged me, before recoiling and holding her nose.
“You stink of smoke!”


“What the chaos
are you wearing?” asked Vina. “It looks dreadful.”


“This is an
impact suit, and it’s designed to keep you alive, not to look decorative.” I glanced
round for Cathan, planning to tease him about impact suits, but couldn’t see
him.


Gradin stuck his
head out of the cockpit. “Jarra, can you get that mob out of my way? This place
is bringing back horrible memories of when I was imprisoned in Next Step as a
kid, so I want to head on to Paris Coeur.”


I turned to face
the crowd. “Everyone move back near the dome please. The pilot wants to take
off.”


I moved out of
the way with the rest of them, and saw the Principal was standing by the main
door of Next Step, staring at the plane with a grazzed expression. I imagined
what a conversation between her and Gradin would be like and grinned.


Keon strolled up
at a leisurely pace and shook his head at me. “I give up, Jarra. I can see the
appeal, I really can, but I’m far too lazy and cowardly to give it a try.”


I watched the
plane take off. It soared upwards into the sky, banked to head in the direction
of Paris Coeur, and grew smaller and smaller until it was a distant dot. I
finally turned to look at Keon.


“Sorry, what did
you say just then? Were you thinking of learning to fly yourself?”


“Me? Fly?” Keon
laughed. “No, I was thinking of something very different, but it isn’t
important now.”


Issette
reappeared, waving her lookup. “I’ve got a vid of the landing, and a vid of the
take off, and a vid of the Principal’s face as well!”


I instinctively turned
to look at the Principal, and saw her give me her frostiest glare. “Jarra
Reeath, I want a word with you. Everyone else, go inside now, it’s time for
dinner.”


“If she
complains about you landing a plane here,” said Keon, “then ask her to point
out the section in the rules and regulations for Hospital Earth residences that
says you can’t land a plane on the lawn.”


Issette and I
giggled. It was a moment of pure triumph. I didn’t care how much the Principal
lectured me. I was one of less than a thousand people on Earth who could fly a
plane. I’d been part of the effort that saved Athens. I’d helped do something
that truly mattered, not just to people alive today but to all the future
generations of people who loved history.


Then I saw the
crowd heading inside Next Step were stopping and turning their heads. I
automatically turned as well, and saw two people had arrived through the public
portal at the edge of the lawn and were walking towards us. One of them was
Cathan. The other was a total stranger, an elderly man in formal clothes, who
looked chaos angry about something.


My mood
instantly sobered. I didn’t know what he’d done, but it looked as if Cathan was
in deep trouble.











Chapter Seventeen


 


 


The Principal recognized the warning
signs just as fast as the rest of us, and hurried down the steps to meet the
new arrivals. “I’m the Principal of this Next Step. Can I help you with …?”


She didn’t
manage to finish the sentence before the elderly man started talking in an
aggressive voice. “It’s completely outrageous. A prestigious interstellar medical
conference disrupted by this … this throwback boy.”


The Principal
gave him her best professional smile. “It would help me if you introduced
yourself.”


The man sighed
impatiently. “I’m Professor Reece of University Adonis. Head of the organizing committee
of the Alpha Sector Congress on Regrowth Techniques.”


“Thank you,
Professor.” The Principal turned to Cathan. “What have you been doing, Cathan?”


Cathan opened
his mouth to speak, but Professor Reece was already answering the question for
him. “He marched into our conference, interrupted a presentation by our guest
of honour, and shouted insults at him!”


“I didn’t shout
insults,” said Cathan. “I called your guest of honour my father, because he is
my father! I tried contacting my parents when I was 14, and they didn’t want to
know me, but I’ve been following all the public information about them on the Earth
data net. My father goes to lots of medical conferences. They’ve always been on
Alpha sector worlds before, but this one was being held on Earth so it could
include a demonstration of the new regrowth tank being developed here. I had to
grab what could be my only chance to meet my father.”


The Principal shook
her head. “Cathan, your psychologist must have explained it’s better if you
just accept a parental rejection.”


“Just accepting
it may be better for my parents,” said Cathan, “but I don’t see that it’s
better for me, so I sneaked into the conference building. My father may have
pretended I was lying about being his son, but at least I forced him to meet me
face to face.”


I blinked. Now I
knew why Cathan had needed that door access code! I was quite impressed by what
he’d done, but Professor Reece clearly didn’t share my opinion. First he glared
at Cathan, and then at the Principal.


“This boy is obviously
totally delusional. An eminent medical researcher couldn’t possibly have a
throwback child.”


He took out his
lookup. “I’m calling the police to register charges against this boy for
trespass and slander. I’ll also make a complaint to Hospital Earth about the
incompetent way you’re running this institution. You’re given ridiculously
generous funding to care for these ape children, they’ve even got their own
schools and University Earth to educate them as much as their limited
capabilities allow. There’s absolutely no excuse for letting them run round out
of control like this, annoying real people.”


The Principal
gave him her coldest stare. “You don’t seem to realize that I’m Handicapped
myself.”


He gave her a
startled look, and then flushed red. “Well, that explains everything. If you’re
Handicapped, you can’t be expected to run things properly.”


The Principal
spoke to him in a cuttingly polite voice. “Should you press charges against
Cathan for trespass and slander, a Hospital Earth Child Advocate will have to present
Cathan’s parental records as evidence in his defence. Your guest of honour will
be furious about those being made public, and the resulting newzie reports will
totally destroy the reputation of your conference, but if that’s what you want …”


I saw the man’s
expression change to uncertainty. He tried to say something, but the Principal
hadn’t finished with him yet.


“Should you
register a complaint against me with Hospital Earth, I will naturally make a statement
in my own defence. This will detail how you trespassed on the property of a
private Hospital Earth residence and shouted offensive terms for the
Handicapped at its Principal.”


She glanced
round at the rest of us. “I can see at least three of the young people in my
care have been making vids of this incident. I shall include those as evidence.
I warn you that may result in you facing abusive conduct charges. You now have
thirty seconds to leave.”


The man
hesitated, then turned and stalked off back to the portal. We watched him dial
a code and vanish, then everyone cheered wildly.


“Totally zan!”
screamed one of the Fifteens.


I swear I saw a
genuine smile on the Principal’s face.


“I want to speak
to all the Seventeens now,” she said. “Everyone else should go in to dinner.”


The others
reluctantly obeyed, leaving the nine of us nervously facing the Principal. She
frowned at us for a moment before speaking.


“I know the last
year in Next Step can be a very frustrating time, and I understand you bending
the rules a little, but you’re pushing things much too far and it has to stop
right now.”


She glanced at
me. “Jarra’s fire fighting was, in my opinion, recklessly dangerous, but she had
Hospital Earth approval for it and appears to have escaped uninjured. I’m far
more worried about breaches of Hospital Earth rules, because they can lead to
you being transferred to Correctional. I’ve been doing my best to protect all
of you from that. I classified Cathan’s images as merely improper rather than
blatantly indecent to avoid a Hospital Earth Inspector being involved, but there’s
a limit to what I can cover up, and publicly confronting his father …”


She sighed. “I deeply
sympathize with your feelings, Cathan, but you mustn’t attempt to contact your parents
again. I frightened that man with the threat of publicity, so I don’t think either
he or your father will complain to Hospital Earth, but if they do you’ll be in
severe trouble. The truth is the main board of Hospital Earth are all norms,
appointed by the sectors, and they won’t want a scandal about one of their
wards disrupting a high-status Alpha sector medical conference. They won’t
appoint an advocate to defend you, just hush the whole thing up by sending you
straight to Correctional.”


“They can’t do
that,” said Cathan. “I have legal rights.”


The Principal
shook her head. “Hospital Earth can do anything they like. You’re their ward
and they have absolute authority over you. Even when you’re adult, the
situation won’t be much better, because the main board of Hospital Earth run
this planet and make its laws. That’s totally unjust, but it’s the way things
have been for hundreds of years and we have to accept it.”


She paused to
look round at us. “All of you have been acting extremely foolishly. I couldn’t
totally ignore Maeth and Ross’s behaviour because of the repeated damage to the
room sensors and wall vid in Commons, but so far I’ve managed to keep the
crucial issue of inappropriate intimacy off their records. Jarra and Issette
went to Europe Off-world, which …”


I gasped. “How
did you find out about that? The guard didn’t catch us.”


“He didn’t need
to catch you,” said the Principal. “He just needed to get close enough to scan
your genetic code. He reported the pair of you as being unauthorized intruders,
but fortunately the Europe Off-world security staff supervisor who dealt with
that report was Handicapped. She chose to call me informally about your
trespassing rather than put details on your official records.”


I remembered the
way the security guard had suddenly stopped chasing us. At the time, I’d
thought he was too tired to keep running after us, but he’d actually scanned us
and got all the information he needed.


“Vina has been
harassing her ex-boyfriend’s family,” continued the Principal, “and Ayden and Selia
have been experimenting with forbidden substances.”


They had? How
did the Principal know that, when I didn’t? Had she found something when she
was checking their rooms?


The Principal
turned to look at Keon. “I’ve no definite proof that Keon’s done anything wrong,
but I’m fully aware that he’s bright enough to have done a dozen illegal things
without being caught. Eventually, though, he’ll make a mistake.”


She shook her
head. “All of you must stop taking these silly risks. It may only be six months
until next Year Day, but that can feel like an eternity when you’re locked up
in Correctional. The therapy sessions aren’t so bad, but there’s the authorized
punishment regime, not to mention what goes on that isn’t authorized. I
know exactly how bad it is, because I went through Nursery, Home and Next Step
just like you, finishing with a nightmare seven months in a girls’
Correctional. That was nearly twenty years ago, but Correctionals aren’t any
better now, so think about what I’ve told you and be more sensible in future.”


She turned away
and went indoors, leaving us to exchange silent grazzed glances. We’d thought
the Principal was our enemy, but she wasn’t. She was Handicapped like us, she’d
been locked up in a Correctional herself once, and she’d been trying to protect
us from suffering the same thing.


Finally, we got
over the shock enough to follow her indoors. The others went into Commons for
dinner, but I went to my room, stripped off the heavy impact suit, and went
into the shower to wash away the sweat and smell of smoke.


As the warm
water poured over me, I was thinking about the way a bunch of off-worlders ran
our planet and decided our laws. Thinking about the society that dismissed us
as less than second-class citizens. Thinking of how Professor Reece had stood in
front of us, on the lawn of our own Next Step, talking about apes and their
limited capabilities as if we weren’t really human.


Things had been
this way for hundreds of years, and the Principal said we had to accept it, but
I didn’t agree. I hadn’t just accepted a forest fire destroying Athens, I’d
joined the others fighting to stop it, and I wanted to fight this too.


One day, I’d do
that. One day, I’d find a way to tell Reece, and all the norms like him, what it
was like to be born one of the Handicapped and live with injustice and anger. One
day, I’d prove I wasn’t just as good as the norms, I was better!


 


 


Thank you for reading Earth and
Fire. Jarra is the main character in the Earth Girl trilogy – Earth Girl, Earth
Star, and Earth Flight. I also have plans for further novellas featuring her.
You can make sure you don’t miss these and other future books by signing up to
get new release updates.


 


Best wishes
from Janet Edwards
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